TOXICITY STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

(CAS NO. 608-93-5)

IN F344/N RATS AND B6C3F1 MICE

(FEED STUDIES)

Margarita M. McDonald, D.V.M., Ph.D.

NATIONAL TOXICOLOGY PROGRAM P.O. Box 12233 Research Triangle Park, NC 27709

January 1991

NTP TOX 6 NIH Publication No. 91-3125

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES Public Health Service National Institutes of Health

These studies were supported in part by funds from the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act trust fund by interagency agreement with the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, U.S. Public Health Service.

FOREWORD

The National Toxicology Program (NTP) is made up of four charter agencies of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS): the National Cancer Institute (NCI), National Institutes of Health; the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS), National Institutes of Health; the National Center for Toxicological Research (NCTR), Food and Drug Administration; and the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), Centers for Disease Control The NTP coordinates the relevant programs, staff, and resources from these Public Health Service agencies relating to basic and applied research and to biological assay development and validation.

The NTP develops, evaluates, and disseminates scientific information about potentially toxic and hazardous chemicals. This knowledge is used for protecting the health of the American people and for the primary prevention of disease.

The studies described in this Technical Report were performed under the direction of the NIEHS and were conducted in compliance with NTP chemical health and safety requirements and must meet or exceed all applicable Federal, state, and local health and safety regulations. Animal care and use were in accordance with the Public Health Service Policy on Humane Care and Use of Animals.

These studies are designed and conducted to characterize and evaluate the toxicologic potential of selected chemicals in laboratory animals. Chemicals selected for NTP toxicology studies are chosen primarily on the bases of human exposure, level of production, and chemical structure.

Anyone who is aware of related ongoing or published studies not mentioned in this report, or of any errors in this report, is encouraged to make this information known to the NTP. Comments and questions should be directed to Dr. J.R. Bucher, NIEHS, P.O. Box 12333, Research Triangle Park, NC 27709(919-541-4532).

These NTP Toxicity Study Reports are available for sale from the National Technical Information Service, U.S. Department of Commerce, 5285 Port Royal Road, Springfield, VA 22161 (703-487-4650). Single copies of this Toxicity Study Report are available without charge while supplies last from the NTP Public Information Office, NIEHS, P.O. Box 12233, Research Triangle Park, NC 27709 (919-541-3991).

NTP REPORT ON THE TOXICITY STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE IN F344/N RATS AND B6C3F₁ MICE (FEED STUDIES)

NATIONAL TOXICOLOGY PROGRAM P.O. Box 12233 Research Triangle Park, NC 27709

January 1991

NTP TOX 6 NIH Publication No. 91-3125

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES Public Health Service National Institutes of Health

CONTENTS

PAGE

ABSTRACT	3
CONTRIBUTORS	5
PEER REVIEW PANEL	6
SUMMARY OF PEER REVIEW COMMENTS	7
I. INTRODUCTION	8
II. MATERIALS AND METHODS	13
III. RESULTS	17
STUDIES IN RATS	17
STUDIES IN MICE	24
IV. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	29
V. REFERENCES	33
APPENDIX: ORGAN WEIGHTS AND HEMATOLOGIC, SERUM CHEMISTRY, URINALYSIS,	
REPRODUCTIVE SYSTEM, AND LIVER PORPHYRIN DATA FOR RATS AND MICE IN THE	
THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE	42



PENTACHLOROBENZENE

CAS No. 608-93-5

C₆HCl₅

Molecular weight 250.3

Synonyms: 1,2,3,4,5-Pentachlorobenzene; quintochlorobenzene

ABSTRACT

Toxicology studies were conducted by exposing groups of F344/N rats and B6C3F₁ mice of each sex to pentachlorobenzene (99% pure) in feed for 15 days or 13 weeks.

Exposure concentrations were 0, 100, 330, 1,000, 3,300, or 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in the 15day studies (five animals of each sex per group per species). All rats that received 10,000 ppm and all mice that received 3,300 or 10,000 ppm died. Of the exposed rats that survived to the end of the studies, males had an accumulation of abnormal hyaline droplets in the renal cortical epithelium and males and females had centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy. Chemical-related lesions were not observed in exposed mice.

Exposure concentrations were 0, 33, 100, 330, 1,000, or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in the 13-week studies (10 animals of each sex per group per species). No compound-related deaths occurred. Body weights of exposed rats but not of mice were lower than those of controls. In male rats, dose-related histologic lesions included renal tubular epithelial hyaline droplet formation and medullary granular casts and mineralization. This spectrum of renal lesions in male rats is consistent with the entity described as "hydrocarbon or hyaline droplet nephropathy." Exacerbation of spontaneous nephropathy characterized by renal tubular cell regeneration and homogeneous intratubular protein casts was seen in rats of each sex. Urinary protein concentration was increased in male and female rats in the 1,000- and 2,000-ppm groups; this change was especially prominent in males. Urinary glucose concentration was increased in male rats in the 330- to 2,000-ppm groups and in female rats in the 1,000and 2,000-ppm groups. Centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy was observed in exposed male and female rats. Unidentified yellow-brown pigment granules were present in hepatocytes and renal tubular epithelium in exposed animals of each sex but were more prominent in females. These granules possibly contained porphyrins. The only exposure-related histologic lesion in mice of either sex was centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy. Significant, but not dose-related, increases of liver porphyrin concentrations were observed in exposed male rats; female rats in the 2,000-ppm group also had increased liver porphyrin concentrations. Liver porphyrin concentrations were significantly increased in the 1,000- and 2,000-ppm groups of mice of each sex. Increased sorbitol dehydrogenase concentrations in exposed rats and mice of each sex were attributed to mild hepatocyte injury.

Minimal thyroid follicular cell hypertrophy was also present in male and female rats in the 1,000and 2,000-ppm groups. Free thyroxin and total thyroxin concentrations were significantly decreased in exposed male and female rats; these data indicate moderate hypothyroxinemia in exposed animals. Hematologic findings in exposed rats included decreased hematocrit, hemoglobin concentration, erythrocyte count (males), mean corpuscular hemoglobin, mean erythrocyte volume, and mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration; these findings are consistent with a mild-to-moderate anemia that is microcytic (decreased mean cell volume), hypochromic (decreased mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration, females), and poorly regenerative (slight-to-no change in reticulocyte counts).

The no-observed effect levels (NOELs) for histologic lesions were 33 ppm for male rats and 330 ppm for female rats. The NOEL for histologic lesions in female mice was 100 ppm. An NOEL was not reached for male mice.

CONTRIBUTORS

The NTP Report on the Toxicity Studies of Pentachlorobenzene is based on the 15-day and 13-week studies that began in February 1986 at EG&G Mason Research Institute (Worcester, MA).

National Toxicology Program (Evaluated Experiment, Interpreted Results, and Reported Findings)

Margarita M. McDonald, D.V.M., Ph.D.

Joel Leininger, D.V.M., Ph.D. B.A. Schwetz, D.V.M., Ph.D. James K. Selkirk, Ph.D. M.B. Thompson, D.V.M., Ph.D. Raymond S.H. Yang, Ph.D.

NTP Pathology Working Group (Evaluated Slides and Prepared Pathology Report for Rats and Mice on 10/12/88)

Dawn Goodman, V.M.D. (Chair) (PATHCO, Inc.) Michael Elwell, D.V.M., Ph.D. (NTP) Katharina Heider, D.V.M. (Ciba-Geigy) John Peckham, D.V.M. (Experimental Pathology Laboratories, Inc.) George Szczech, D.V.M., Ph.D., (Burroughs Wellcome Laboratories)

Principal Contributors at EG&G Mason Research Institute (Conducted Studies and Evaluated Tissues)

Herman Lilja, Ph.D. Miasnig Hagopian, Ph.D.

John R. Bucher, Ph.D.

C.W. Jameson, Ph.D.

Robert E. Chapin, Ph.D.

Michael Elwell, D.V.M., Ph.D.

Richard Griesemer, D.V.M., Ph.D.

A.S. Krishna Murthy, Ph.D.

Principal Contributor at Experimental Pathology Laboratories, Inc. (Provided Pathology Quality Assurance)

John Peckham, D.V.M.

Principal Contributors at Environmental Health Research and Testing (Contractor for Sperm Morphology and Vaginal Cytology Evaluation)

Dushyant Gulati, Ph.D. Susan Russel, B.A. Theresa Cocanaugher, B.A.

Principal Contributors at Analytical Sciences, Inc. (Contractor for Statistical Analysis)

Steven Seilkop, M.S.

Principal Contributors at Carltech Associates, Inc. (Contractor for Technical Report Preparation)

5

William D. Theriault, Ph.D. Abigail C. Jacobs, Ph.D. John Warner, M.S. Naomi Levy, B.A.

Janet Teague, M.S.

PEER REVIEW PANEL

The members of the Peer Review Panel who evaluated the draft report on the toxicity studies of pentachlorobenzene on November 20, 1989, are listed below. Panel members serve as independent scientists, not as representatives of any institution, company, or governmental agency. In this capacity, Panel members have four major responsibilities: (a) to ascertain that all relevant literature data have been adequately cited and interpreted, (b) to determine if the design and conditions of the NTP studies were appropriate, (c) to ensure that the Technical Report presents the experimental results and conclusions fully and clearly, and (d) to judge the significance of the experimental results by scientific criteria.

National Toxicology Program Board of Scientific Counselors Technical Reports Review Subcommittee

Robert A. Scala, Ph.D. (Chair) Senior Scientific Advisor, Medicine and Environmental Health Department Research and Environmental Health Division Exxon Biomedical Sciences, East Millstone, NJ

Daniel S. Longnecker, M.D. Professor, Department of Pathology Dartmouth Medical School Hanover, NH Ellen K. Silbergeld, Ph.D. Senior Scientist Environmental Defense Fund Washington, DC

Ad Hoc Subcommittee Panel of Experts

John Ashby, Ph.D. Imperial Chemical Industries, PLC Central Toxicology Laboratory Alderley Park, England

Gary P. Carlson, Ph.D. Professor of Toxicology, Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN

Harold Davis, D.V.M., Ph.D. (Principal Reviewer) School of Aerospace Medicine Brooks Air Force Base San Antonio, TX

Robert H. Garman, D.V.M. Consultants in Veterinary Pathology Murrysville, PA

Lois Swirsky Gold, Ph.D. University of California Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory Berkeley, CA David W. Hayden, D.V.M., Ph.D. Professor, Department of Veterinary Pathobiology College of Veterinary Medicine University of Minnesota, St. Paul, MN

Curtis D. Klaassen, Ph.D. (Principal Reviewer) Professor, Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology University of Kansas Medical Center Kansas City, KS

Barbara McKnight, Ph.D. Associate Professor Department of Biostatistics University of Washington Seattle, WA

Lauren Zeise, Ph.D. California Department of Health Services/RCHAS Berkeley, CA

SUMMARY OF PEER REVIEW COMMENTS ON THE TOXICOLOGY AND CARCINOGENESIS STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

On November 20, 1989, the draft report on the toxicity studies of pentachlorobenzene received public review by the National Toxicology Program Board of Scientific Counselors' Technical Reports Review Subcommittee and associated Panel of Experts. The review meeting was held at the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, Research Triangle Park, NC.

Dr. M.M. McDonald, NIEHS, introduced the short-term toxicity studies by reviewing the rationale, experimental design, and results.

Dr. Klaassen, a principal reviewer, said that this represented a good toxicity study, with the main effects observed in the liver, thyroid gland, and male rat kidney. He said that a table for organ weights and more consistent presentation would be helpful. Dr. Klassen asked for more discussion of chemical effects on the thyroid and whether the effects were direct or indirect. Dr. M. Thompson, NIEHS, said that the data did not support a direct effect.

Dr. Davis, a second principal reviewer, said that an explanation for the ventral body swelling in mice at the highest dose would be of interest. Dr. McDonald said that the increase in liver weight and size would probably account for the swelling. Dr. Davis asked for more precise definitions of the severity code for lesions.

Dr. Silbergeld commented that monitoring of defects on porphyrin metabolism might be a sensitive indicator of toxic response, yet the method used to measure porphyrins was an insensitive one. She noted the observation of severe neurotoxicity in high dose mice, yet no attempt to quantify these observations. Dr. Scala said that since many of these short-term toxicity studies were self-contained studies, it would be important to characterize toxic signs as completely as possible. Dr. R. Yang, NIEHS, noted that the emphasis of the design had been more on range finding for further long-term evaluations.

The Panel recommended completion of the report with consideration of the points discussed.



PENTACHLOROBENZENE

CAS No. 608-93-5

C₆HCl₅

Molecular weight 250.3

Synonyms: 1,2,3,4,5-Pentachlorobenzene; quintochlorobenzene

I. INTRODUCTION

Chemical and Physical Properties

Pentachlorobenzene can be produced commercially by catalytic chlorination of any tetrachlorobenzene or by heating trichloroethylene to 700° C. It is a white, crystalline, solid material at room temperature, has a pleasant aroma, and like other halogenated benzenes, is lipophilic and hydrophobic. It is insoluble in water and cold alcohol but is soluble in hot alcohol, benzene, ether, carbon tetrachloride, chloroform, and carbon disulfide (USEPA, 1980a). Pentachlorobenzene melts at 86° C and boils at 277° C at atmospheric pressure. Its specific gravity at 16.5° C is 1.8342 (Sittig, 1981; Sax, 1984).

Production and Environmental Contamination

Pentachlorobenzene has been used primarily as a precursor in the synthesis of the fungicide pentachloronitrobenzene and as a flame retardant (USEPA, 1980b). Approximately 1.4×10^6 kg was produced in 1972. Pentachlorobenzene is no longer produced commercially in or imported into the United States (USEPA, 1983).

Contamination of water and aquatic sediment by pentachlorobenzene can occur through industrial discharge, leaching from toxic waste disposal sites, or as a result of degradation of other organochlorine compounds such as lindane and hexachlorobenzene (Villaneuva et al., 1974; USEPA, 1980b; Oliver and Nicol, 1982; Oliver and Charlton, 1984; Silkworth et al., 1984; Onuska and Terry, 1985; Charlton and Oliver, 1986; Takazawa and Strobel, 1986; Vogelgesang, 1986; Pereira et al., 1988). Pentachlorobenzene was detected in fly ash samples from municipal and hazardous waste incinerators (Olie et al., 1980; Elceman et al., 1981; Viau et al., 1984; Schreiner et al., 1986) and in ambient air near industrial complexes and chemical waste disposal sites (Bruckner et al., 1973; Barkley et al., 1980; Pellizzari, 1982; Bruckmann et al., 1988). It is also known to be an impurity of hexachlorobenzene and pentachloronitrobenzene (Kuchar et al., 1969; Dunn et al., 1978; Rozman et al., 1979; Strik, 1986). Pentachlorobenzene is estimated to have a half-life of 194-345 days in experimentally contaminated soil samples; persistence of pentachlorobenzene residues for at least 2-3 years in soil samples from agricultural sites was observed (Beck and Hansen, 1974). Pentachlorobenzene was detected in soil samples, potatoes, and carrots from fields treated with pentachloronitrobenzene.

Ecotoxicology

Pentachlorobenzene residues were found in wild mammals (Brunn et al., 1985; Somers et al., 1987) and in birds and their eggs (Hallett et al., 1982; Ellenton et al., 1985; Fox et al., 1988) from various geographic locations. Residues were also detected in freshwater, estuarine, and salt water organisms used as human food (Ofstad et

al., 1978; Bjerk and Brevik, 1980; Jan and Malnersic, 1980; Oliver and Niimi, 1983; Kuehl et al., 1984; Jaffe and Hites, 1986; Pereira et al., 1988; Swackhamer and Hites, 1988; Niimi and Oliver, 1989). Bioaccumulation of pentachlorobenzene by oligochaete worms was demonstrated under laboratory conditions and in the field (Oliver, 1987). Pentachlorobenzene generally exhibited a higher bioconcentration factor than other chlorinated benzenes, when tested in various experimental systems using guppies (Konemann and van Leeuwen, 1980), rainbow trout (Oliver and Niimi, 1983; Melancon and Lech, 1985), and fathead minnows (Carlson and Kosian, 1987), an effect attributed to its higher degree of chlorine substitution (Oliver and Niimi, 1983; Matthews, 1986).

Human Exposure

In addition to the sources of human exposure described above, low concentrations of pentachlorobenzene were detected in various foodstuffs during market basket surveys (Gartrell et al., 1985a,b), in edible fish and shellfish (Ofstad et al., 1978; Jan, 1983; Swackhamer and Hites, 1988), and in animal and poultry fat and eggs (Greve, 1973). Low levels (mean 22 ng pentachlorobenzene per gram of milkfat) were also found in human breast milk (Mes et al., 1986). Human adipose tissue samples obtained during autopsies contained low (0-70 ng/kg) concentrations of pentachlorobenzene (Mes et al., 1982; Williams et al., 1984).

Pharmacokinetics and Metabolism

Pentachlorobenzene is not readily metabolized in most species, probably because its high degree of chlorine substitution inhibits formation of the arene-oxide intermediates important in the metabolism of the less-chlorinated benzenes (Matthews, 1986). Other mechanisms, such as reductive dehalogenation, may be more significant in the metabolism of the higher chlorinated benzenes, such as pentachlorobenzene (Mehendale et al., 1975; Takazawa and Strobel, 1986). Parke and Williams (1960) found that, in female Chinchilla rabbits, 60% of the administered dose could be isolated from gut contents and feces or 47% from the subcutis 3-4 days after administration of 0.5 g/kg pentachlorobenzene by gavage or subcutaneous injection, respectively; 10%-20% was found in expired air. Only traces of metabolites (including pentachlorophenol) were found in the urine. The authors state that pentachlorobenzene "is not readily metabolized."

Administration of 60-75 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene to male rabbits by intraperitoneal injection resulted in urinary excretion of about 1% of the administered dose as the metabolites pentachlorophenol and 2,3,4,5-tetrachlorophenol (Kohli et al., 1976).

Rozman et al. (1979) administered a single oral dose of 0.5 mg/kg [14C]pentachlorobenzene to two male and two female rhesus monkeys and determined urinary and fecal excretion for 40 days, after which one male and one female monkey were killed and examined for tissue distribution of pentachlorobenzene and metabolites. About 95% of the administered pentachlorobenzene was absorbed. Metabolites included pentachlorophenol, 1,2,3,4,-tetrachlorobenzene, and several tetrachlorophenols. About twice as much pentachlorobenzene and its metabolites were excreted in feces than in urine. Tissue concentrations were highest in fat and bone marrow, followed by lymph nodes and the thymus, adrenal cortex, and large intestine.

Koss and Koransky (1978) examined urine and feces of female rats after a single intraperitoneal injection of 403 μ M/kg [sic] pentachlorobenzene. In both urine and feces, most of the material present was in the form of hydrophilic metabolites, including pentachlorophenol, leading the authors to conclude that pentachlorobenzene "undergoes an almost complete biodegradation." In another study, male Wistar rats were dosed with 8 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene by gavage for 19 days (Engst et al., 1976). Gas chromatographic analysis revealed the presence of pentachlorobenzene and several metabolites, including pentachlorophenol and various tetrachlorophenols, in pooled weekly samples of urine and feces. Pentachlorobenzene and/or its metabolites were also found in the kidney, liver, and blood.

Villeneuve and Khera (1975) demonstrated placental transfer of pentachlorobenzene by administering 50, 100, or 200 mg/kg by gavage to pregnant Wistar rats on days 6-15 of gestation. On day 22, the dams were killed and the fetuses removed. Gas chromatographic analysis of fetal tissues revealed dose-related pentachlorobenzene accumulation in brain and liver as well as in whole fetuses. Maternal tissues had highest concentrations of pentachlorobenzene in the fat, followed by the liver, brain, heart, kidney, and spleen.

Dose-related accumulation of pentachlorobenzene in adipose tissue of Sherman rats was reported by Linder et al. (1980). Male rats were fed diets containing pentachlorobenzene at concentrations of 125 or 1,000 ppm for 100 days; female rats received 125, 250, 500, or 1,000 ppm for 180 days. Perirenal fat residues of pentachlorobenzene were 1.5-2.2 times the concentrations in feed. Umegaki and Ichikawa (1988) also noted highest concentrations of pentachlorobenzene in the fat of rats given 40-250 mg/kg of the compound (route unspecified) for 5 days, with lower concentrations detected in liver, kidney, and brain. The major metabolite of pentachlorobenzene in the liver was pentachlorophenol.

Single-Dose Toxicity

LD₅₀ values for pentachlorobenzene administered by gavage to Sherman rats and Swiss Webster mice were reported by Linder et al. (1980) and are summarized in Table 1. Clinical signs included tremors, decreased activity, and weakness in both species. Some rats also exhibited reddish stains around the mouth, nose, and eyes and had dark yellow urine. Survival times were 2-4 days for mice and 5-12 days for rats. Grossly, the rat liver, kidney, and adrenal gland appeared enlarged. When the gastrointestinal tract in rats was examined under longwave ultraviolet light, slight reddish fluorescence was observed.

Linder et al. (1980) also evaluated the dermal absorption of pentachlorobenzene. No clinical signs of toxicity were observed for 2 weeks after application of a single dose of 2,500 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene dissolved in xylene to the shaved backs of male and female Sherman rats.

Administration of 50-100 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene by gavage to pregnant $CD^{\oplus}-1$ mice resulted in increased absolute and relative maternal liver weights (Courtney et al., 1977).

Short-Term Toxicity

Linder et al. (1980) also studied the short-term toxicity of pentachlorobenzene in Sherman rats. Female rats were given 125, 250, 500, or 1,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in feed for 180 days, and male rats were given 125 or 1,000 ppm for 100 days. After 67 days of exposure, female rats were bred to untreated males and underwent pregnancy and lactation during the remainder of the study. No deaths or clinical signs of toxicity were noted throughout the study period. Body weight gains and feed consumption of exposed animals did not vary significantly from those of controls. Absolute and relative liver weights were increased for the high dose group of each

TABLE 1.	SELECTED	LD ₅₀	VALUES	FOR	PENTACHL	OROBENZENE	(a)
----------	----------	------------------	--------	-----	----------	-------------------	-----

Species	Route of Exposure	Sex	Age	LD ₅₀ (mg/kg)
Rat	Oral	Male	Adult	1,125
Rat	Oral	Female	Adult	1,080
Rat	Oral	Female	Weanling	940
Mouse	Oral	Male	Adult	1,175
Mouse	Oral	Female	Adult	1,370

(a) Sherman rats and Swiss Webster mice; Linder et al. (1980)

sex, and relative kidney weights were increased for the 1,000-ppm group of each sex. No fluorescence characteristic of porphyrin was observed when viscera of male and female rats were examined under ultraviolet light. Urinary porphyrin excretion was not increased in exposed female rats compared with that in controls. Total liver porphyrin was slightly increased in 1,000-ppm female rats compared with that in controls, but this was "not judged to be a porphyrinogenic response" and was considered "of doubtful significance." (Male rats were not evaluated for urinary porphyrin concentrations.)

Histologically, female rats in the 500- and 1,000ppm groups and males in the 1,000-ppm group exhibited hypertrophy of the centrilobular hepatocytes (Linder et al., 1980). Male rats exhibited dose-related renal lesions consisting of hyaline droplet accumulation in the cortical tubule epithelium, atrophic cortical tubules, cortical interstitial lymphocytic foci, and cortical tubular dilatation with granular or hyaline casts. Renal cortical tubular eosinophilic casts and hyaline droplet accumulation were reported for one female rat (1,000 ppm).

Chu et al. (1983) administered 5, 50, or 500 ppm pentachlorobenzene in the diet for 28 days to male and female Sprague Dawley rats. Absolute liver weights, serum cholesterol concentration. and sorbitol dehydrogenase activity were increased in high dose male rats, and hepatic microsomal enzyme activity was increased in the liver of high dose animals of each sex. However, liver porphyrin concentrations were not increased in dosed animals. Compound-related histologic lesions included enlargement and cytoplasmic eosinophilia of centrilobular hepatocytes, thyroid follicular cell hypertrophy, and decreased thyroid follicular colloid density in each sex and "eosinophilic inclusions in the proximal convoluted tubules of the renal cortex" in males.

Long-Term Toxicity and Carcinogenicity

Pentachlorobenzene did not promote diethylnitrosamine-initiated y-glutamyl transferase-positive foci in rat liver (Herren-Freund and Pereira, 1986).

Mechanistic and Interaction Studies

Several studies have demonstrated that pentachlorobenzene induces production of various hepatic enzymes in rats. Short-term effects on hepatic enzymes were investigated by Arivoshi et al. (1975) by the administration of 250 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene by gavage once per day for 3 days to female Wistar rats. The liver of dosed animals had increased activity of cytochrome P450 microsomal enzymes, δ-aminolevulinic acid synthetase, aniline hydoxylase, and aminopyrine demethylase. Increased hepatic microsomal protein and triglyceride content were also observed, whereas glycogen levels were decreased. Other studies in rats have corroborated these results (Goldstein et al., 1982; Chu et al., 1983; Ikegami et al., 1987).

These findings have led to general agreement that pentachlorobenzene is a "phenobarbitaltype" inducer, resembling phenobarbital more than 3-methyl-cholanthrene in the types of hepatic enzymes it induces (Goldstein et al., 1982; Denomme et al., 1983; Li et al., 1986). Pentachlorobenzene was shown to induce preferentially the same subtypes of P450 cytochromes (known as P450b and P450e in rats) as phenobarbital (Goldstein et al., 1986).

Other drug-metabolizing hepatic enzymes that were increased after administration of pentachlorobenzene by intraperitoneal injection in male Wistar rats were 4-dimethylaminoantipyrine and aldrin epoxidase (Denomme et al., 1983).

Other polyhalogenated aromatic hydrocarbons, notably hexachlorobenzene, are well documented to cause porphyrin metabolism derangements in humans and laboratory animals (Peters et al., 1982). Inhibition of uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase, either directly or via a reactive metabolite, is generally accepted as the underlying pathogenic mechanism (Debets et al., 1980; De Matteis, 1986). However, reports concerning the porphyrinogenic potential of pentachlorobenzene are somewhat conflicting.

Levels of δ -aminolevulinic acid synthetase, which catalyzes the rate-limiting step of porphyrin synthesis, were increased in rats administered pentachlorobenzene (Ariyoshi et al., 1975). Pentachlorobenzene caused increases in porphyrin levels in chick-embryo liver (Billi et al., 1986). Addition of pentachlorobenzene to chick-embryo hepatocyte cultures pretreated with 3-methylcholanthrene resulted in modest increases in uroporphyrins, attributed to inhibition of uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase (Sinclair et al., 1986).

In contrast, increased porphyrin production after pentachlorobenzene administration has not been detected in several other studies. Significant increases in porphyrin levels did not occur in the liver of chick embryos inoculated with pentachlorobenzene in ova (Billi and San Martin de Viale, 1985). Abnormal porphyrin accumulation did not occur when chick embryo hepatocyte cultures pretreated with the microsomal enzyme inducer β -naphthoflavone were inoculated with pentachlorobenzene (Debets et al., 1981).

Goerz et al. (1978) reported that dietary exposure of female rats to 500 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 60 days did not result in an increase in urinary excretion of porphyrins. Linder et al. (1980) concluded that dietary exposure to 1,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 180 days did not result in a biologically significant increase in urinary or liver porphyrins in female Sherman rats.

No increase in liver porphyrin was noted when male and female rats were given diets containing 5, 50, or 500 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 28 days (Chu et al., 1983).

Genetic Toxicology

Pentachlorobenzene was not mutagenic in a Salmonella gene mutation assay conducted in four strains with and without S9 (Haworth et al., 1983). Pentachlorobenzene was also negative in Chinese hamster ovary cell assays for induction of sister chromatid exchanges and chromosomal aberrations (NTP unpublished data). Peripheral blood smears from the current 13-week study animals were analyzed for incidence of micronucleated normochromic erythrocytes; no significant increase in micronuclei was observed for any of the exposure groups (NTP unpublished data). The metabolites of pentachlorobenzene (chlorobenzene, tetrachlorophenols, tetrachlorobenzenes, trichlorophenols, trichlorobenzenes, pentachlorophenol, tetrachlorohydroquinone) were also negative for gene mutation induction in Salmonella (Haworth et al., 1983; Zeiger et al., 1988; NTP unpublished data). Some of the metabolites, however, in contrast to pentachlorobenzene, have shown evidence of clastogenic activity in vitro (Galloway et al., 1987; NTP unpublished data).

Reproductive Toxicology

Pentachlorobenzene has been shown to cross the placental barrier and accumulate in fetal tissues in rats and other species (Villeneuve and Khera, 1975; Aly and Fassbender, 1984).

Teratogenicity of pentachlorobenzene was evaluated by Khera and Villeneuve (1975) in pregnant Wistar rats given single doses of 50, 100, or 200 mg/kg pentachlorobenzene once per day on days 6-15 of gestation. Compared with those in controls, the mean number of live fetuses per litter and mean fetal weight were decreased at 200 mg/kg. At 200 mg/kg, there were also higher incidences of supernumerary ribs and unossified or nonaligned sternebrae.

Linder et al. (1980) studied reproductive toxicity of pentachlorobenzene in Sherman rats. Pentachlorobenzene was given in feed at 125 or 1,000 ppm for 100 days to males and at 125, 250, 500, or 1,000 ppm for 180 days to females. At day 67 of chemical exposure, the animals of each sex were mated with controls. Fertility and fecundity were unaffected. Litters sired by exposed males did not exhibit exposure-related effects. Offspring of dams exposed to pentachlorobenzene at high concentrations were smaller than those of controls and exhibited significant preweaning mortality. Tremors were observed in pups of exposed dams. Weanling rats from high concentration groups had increased relative liver weights and histologically detected hepatocellular enlargement.

Courtney et al. (1977) administered pentachlorobenzene by gavage to pregnant CD®-1 mice at 50, 100, or 200 mg/kg on gestation days 6-15. Decreased fetal viability and teratogenicity were not observed.

Study Rationale

Pentachlorobenzene is a slowly metabolized, biologically persistent compound structurally related to other polychlorinated benzenes, dioxins, and biphenyls well known to be highly toxic and/or carcinogenic in animals and humans. Pentachlorobenzene is no longer produced commercially in the United States, but longterm human exposure may result from its documented persistence in ground water, aquatic sediments, and soil and its bioconcentration in aquatic and terrestrial plants and animals used as human food. The present studies were undertaken following the designation of pentachlorobenzene as a priority chemical for toxicologic testing by the Interagency Agreement (Superfund Project) between the

National Toxicology Program (NTP) and the EPA.

Although some pharmacokinetic and toxicity studies of pentachlorobenzene are available for rats, very little toxicity data exist for mice. No long-term toxicity or carcinogenicity studies of pentachlorobenzene are readily available for any species. The current studies supplement available short-term toxicity data for rats.

Since the greatest human exposure to pentachlorobenzene might result from water supplies contaminated by leaching from dump sites or degradation of other persistent organochlorines such as hexachlorobenzene, the preferred route of administration would be through drinking water. However, because of pentachlorobenzene's poor water solubility, formulated diets were selected as the route of administration in these studies. Concurrent studies were conducted on 1,2,4,5-tetrachlorobenzene (NTP, 1990a).

II. MATERIALS AND METHODS

PROCUREMENT AND CHARACTERIZATION OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

A single-study lot of pentachlorobenzene was prepared by milling material from three suppliers: ICN K&K Labs (Plainview, NY), Lancaster Synthesis (Windham, NH), and Chemical Dynamics Corporation (South Plainfield, NJ). Purity and identity analyses were conducted by Midwest Research Institute (MRI) (Kansas City, MO). MRI reports on the analyses performed in support of the pentachlorobenzene studies are on file at the National Institutes of Environmental Health Sciences.

The composite material was identified as pentachlorobenzene by infrared, ultraviolet/visible, and nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy.

The purity was determined to be greater than 99% by elemental analysis, Karl Fischer water analysis, thin-layer chromatography, and gas chromatography. Analysis by high resolution gas chromatography/high resolution mass spectrometry/selected ion monitoring indicated that no chlorinated dibenzodioxins or dibenzofurans were detected in the study material (detection limits ranged from 100 to 1,000 ppb for the individual dibenzodioxins and dibenzofurans).

The stability of the study material during the toxicology studies was monitored by gas chromatography. No deterioration of the pentachlorobenzene was noted over the course of the studies.

PREPARATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF FORMULATED DIETS

Formulated diets were prepared by mixing the appropriate amounts of pentachlorobenzene (w/w) with feed in a twin-shell blender. The homogeneity and stability of pentachlorobenzene in feed (0.1 mg/g) were determined

by gas chromatographic analysis performed on isooctane extracts of feed mixtures. The chemical in feed was found to be homogeneously distributed and to be stable for at least 21 days when stored in the dark at room temperature and for at least 7 days when stored open to air and light in a rodent cage. During the studies, formulated diets were stored for no longer than 3 weeks at $4^{\circ} \pm 3^{\circ}$ C.

Periodic analysis of formulated diets of pentachlorobenzene by gas chromatography was conducted at the study and analytical chemistry laboratories. Three complete sets of formulated diet mixtures were analyzed by the study laboratory during the 13-week studies; all samples were within specifications (\pm 10% of the target concentration) (Table 2). The results of the analyses ranged from 91% to 102% of the target concentrations. A single referee analysis conducted by the analytical laboratory confirmed the results obtained by the study laboratory.

FIFTEEN-DAY STUDY DESIGN

Male and female F344/N rats and male and female $B6C3F_1$ mice were obtained from Simonsen Laboratories (Gilroy, CA) and were held for 11-14 days before the studies. The rodents were 6 weeks old when placed on study. Groups of five rats and five mice of each sex received diets containing 0, 100, 330, 1,000, 3,300, or 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 15 days. Further details are presented in Table 3.

THIRTEEN-WEEK STUDY DESIGN

Groups of 20 rats and 20 mice of each sex were fed diets containing 0, 33, 100, 330, 1,000, or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 13 weeks. Ten animals in each group were designated for supplemental studies and scheduled for sequential bleeding during the studies.

Source and Specification of Animals

The male and female F344/N rats and $B6C3F_1$ (C57BL/6N, female \times C3H/HeN MTV⁻, male) mice used in these studies were produced under strict barrier conditions at Taconic Farms (Germantown, NY). Breeding stock for the foundation colonies of rats and mice at the production facility originated at the National Institutes of Health Repository. Animals shipped for study were progeny of defined microflora-associated parents that were transferred from isolators to barrier-maintained rooms. Animals were shipped to the study laboratory at 4-5 weeks of age. The rats were guarantined at the study laboratory for 13-20 days and mice for 13-21 days. All animals were placed on study at 6-7 weeks of age.

Clinical Examinations and Pathology

All animals were observed twice per day. Body weights were recorded once per week. Blood samples were obtained by puncture of the retroorbital sinus of CO_2 -anesthetized animals from

Target Concentration (ppm)	Determined Concentration (a) (ppm)
33	31.2 ± 0.9
100	95.6 ± 3.9
330	320 ± 12
1,000	999 ± 28
2,000	$1,957 \pm 95$

 TABLE 2. RESULTS OF ANALYSIS OF FORMULATED DIETS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK

 FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

(a) Mean \pm standard deviation for three determinations; for each determination, all samples were analyzed in duplicate.

TABLE 3. EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND MATERIALS AND METHODS IN THE FIFTEEN-DAY AND THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

Fifteen-Day Studies	Thirteen-Week Studies
Strain and Species F344/N rats, B6C3F1 mice	F344/N rats, B6C3F ₁ mice
Animal Source Simonsen Laboratories (Gilroy, CA)	Taconic Farms (Germantown, NY)
Study Laboratory EG&G Mason Research Institute	EG&G Mason Research Institute
Size of Study Groups 5 males and 5 females of each species, rats housed 5 per cage, mice individually caged	20 males and 20 females of each species, rats housed 5 per cage, mice individually caged
Doses 0, 100, 330, 1,000, 3,300, or 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene In feed	0, 33, 100, 330, 1,000, or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene 1n feed
Method of Animal Distribution Assigned to groups such that for a given sex and species all cage weights were approximately equal	Animals distributed to weight classes and then assigned to groups by a table of random numbers
Diet NIH 07 Rat and Mouse Ration (Zeigler Bros., Inc., Gardners, PA); available ad libitum	Same as 15-d studies
Animal Room Environment Temp20°-23° C, hum36%-49%; fluorescent light 12 h/d; 10 room air changes/h	Temp -19°-23° C; hum34%-56%, fluorescent light 12 h/d, 10 room air changes/h
Time Held Before Study Rats11-12 d, mice13-14 d	Rats13-14 d (male) or 17-20 d (female), mice13-14 d (male) or 20-21 d (female)
Duration of Dosing 15 d	13 wk
Age When Killed 8 wk	Male rats and male mice19 wk, female rats and female mice20 wk
Type and Frequency of Observation Observed $2 \times d$; weighed initially, at d 8, and at necropsy	Observed 2 $ imes$ d, weighed initially and 1 $ imes$ wk thereafter
Necropsy, Histologic Examinations, and Supplemental S Necropsy performed on all animals; the following tissues were examined histologically for control and 3,300- and 10,000-ppm rats and 1,000-, 3,300-, and 10,000-ppm mice- adrenal glands, brain, cecum, colon, duodenum, epididymis/ seminal vesicles/prostate/testes or ovaries/uterus, esophagus.	Studies Necropsy performed on all animals, 10 males and 10 females from the control and high dose groups of each species were examined histologically; tissues examined were the same as those for the 15-d studies except that bone and bone marrow specimens were always taken from the femur Liver and

seminal vesicles/prostate/testes or ovaries/uterus, esophagus, eyes, femur or sternebrae or vertebrae including marrow, gallbladder (mice), gross lesions and tissue masses with regional lymph nodes, heart, ileum, jejunum, kidneys, liver, lungs and bronchi, mammary gland, mandibular and mesenteric lymph nodes, nasal cavity and turbinates, pancreas, parathyroid glands, pituitary gland, preputial or chitoral gland (rats), rectum, salivary glands, skin, small and large intestine, spleen, stomach, thymus, thyroid gland, trachea, and urinary bladder

Pentachlorobenzene, NTP TOX 6

kidney examined for all male rats, thyroid gland examined for

all rats, and liver examined for all mice In addition, organ

weights and liver porphyrin concentrations determined and

cytologic exams conducted on females for 7 d before necropsy

For animals not examined histologically, organ weights ob-

tained and hematologic exams performed on d 90, and serum

thyroid hormone concentrations determined on d 15, 45, and 90, serum chemistry analysis performed on d 3, 15, and 90 for rats and on d 90 for mice, urinalysis performed on d 3, 15,

sperm morphologic exams conducted at necropsy; vaginal

and 90 for rats

male and 10 female rats of the supplemental groups on days 3, 15, and 45 for hematologic and serum chemistry analysis. Serum chemistry analyses were performed on a Gemini clinical chemistry analyzer by standard methodology and included sorbitol dehydrogenase, alanine aminotransferase, creatinine phosphokinase, and γ -glutamyl transferase activities and creatinine and albumin concentrations. Hematologic analyses were performed on a Baker Series 7000 Cell Counter and included erythrocyte and leukocyte counts, hemoglobin concentration, hematocrit, mean cell volume, mean corpuscular hemoglobin, and mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration.

Leukocyte differentials and platelet counts were performed and blood cell morphology evaluated from Wright-Giemsa stained blood smears. Reticulocyte counts were performed on new methylene blue-stained whole blood smears.

Urine was collected over a 16-hour period for urinalysis on days 3, 15, and 90 for rats. Blood sampling preceded the beginning of urine collection by several hours. Sediment from centrifuged urine samples was evaluated microscopically, and glucose and protein concentrations determinations were performed on a Gemini clinical chemistry analyzer using standard methodology. Thyroid hormone determinations were performed for groups of 10 rats and 10 mice of each sex on days 15, 45, and 90. NML Tri-Tab RIA kits (Nuclear Medical Laboratories, Dallas, TX) were used to quantitate triiodothyronine and thyroxin; Clinical Assays Gammacoat RIA kits (Travenol-Genentech Diagnostics, Cambridge, MA) were used to quantitate free thyroxin, and reagents provided by the National Institute of Arthritis, Metabolism, and Digestive Diseases were used to quantitate thyrotropin. On day 90, the rats and mice were anesthetized with carbon dioxide and blood was drawn from the retroorbital sinus for serum chemical determinations and hematologic analysis.

Animals found moribund and those surviving to the end of the studies were humanely killed. A necropsy was performed on all animals not bled sequentially. Blood was drawn from mice for evaluation of micronuclei. Sperm morphology, motility, density, and head count were evaluated for male rats and male mice that received 0, 33, 330, or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene; vaginal smears to identify stages of the estrual cycle were prepared during the 7 days before necropsy for females that received 0, 33, 330, or 2,000 ppm. Full experimental procedures are described in Morrissey et al., (1988).

Organs and tissues were examined for gross lesions. Tissues were preserved in 10% neutral buffered formalin and routinely processed for preparation of histologic sections for microscopic examination. Tissues and groups examined are listed in Table 3. The liver, right kidney, brain, heart, thymus, lung, and right testis of all rodents were weighed. Liver porphyrin content was determined by a fluorometric procedure (Poh-Fitzpatrick et al., 1974).

Upon completion of the histologic evaluation by the laboratory pathologist, slides, individual animal data records, and pathology tables were sent to an independent pathology laboratory where quality assessment was performed, and the results were reviewed and evaluated by the NTP Pathology Working Group (PWG). The final diagnoses represent a consensus of contractor pathologists and the PWG. Details of these review procedures have been described by Maronpot and Boorman (1982) and Boorman et al. (1985).

STATISTICAL METHODS

Analysis of Continuous Variables: Jonckheere's test (Jonckheere, 1954) was used to evaluate the significance of dose-response trends for organ weight, serum chemistry, hematologic, urinalysis, and male reproductive system data. If this analysis indicated a significant trend, the nonparametric multiple comparison procedure of Shirley (1977) was used to assess the significance of pairwise comparisons between dosed and control groups. Otherwise, Dunn's test (Dunn, 1964) was used for pairwise comparisons.

QUALITY ASSURANCE

The studies of pentachlorobenzene were performed in compliance with Good Laboratory Practice regulations (21 CFR 58). The Quality Assurance Unit of EG&G Mason Research Institute performed audits and inspections of protocols, procedures, data, and reports throughout the conduct of the studies. The operations of the Quality Assurance Unit were monitored by the NTP, including a site visit during the period of study performance.

III. RESULTS

STUDIES IN RATS

Fifteen-Day Studies

All rats that received 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene died (males by day 7, females by day 6) (Table 4). The final mean body weight of rats at 3,300 ppm was 23% lower than that of the controls for males and 15% lower for females. Feed consumption by dosed groups was generally lower than that by controls during week 1 and greater during week 2.

The absolute liver weights and the liver weight to body weight ratios were significantly increased in all dosed groups of rats except the 100ppm females; at 3,300 ppm, the mean absolute liver weights were about twice those of controls. Absolute kidney weights of males were slightly (10%-20%) but significantly increased at 100, 330, and 1,000 ppm, and the kidney weight to body weight ratios were significantly increased for all dosed male groups; the significantly lower absolute kidney weights of males and females that received 3,300 ppm were probably a consequence of the notably lower weight gain. Absolute thymus, heart, and lung weights were significantly decreased for males and females receiving 3,300 ppm, but not at lower doses, and the decreases may have been a consequence of the notably lower weight gain; the relative organ weights were only marginally affected at any dose.

In male rats, renal lesions consisted of excessive accumulation of abnormal hyaline droplets in the cytoplasm of the cortical tubular epithelium. Results of the review of original sections and additional hematoxylin and eosin and Malloryazan-stained (Barlow, 1984) kidney sections are shown in Table 5. The abnormal hyaline droplets were abundant, large, eosinophilic, angular, crystalline structures present in the cytoplasm of cortical epithelial cells of exposed male rats. Control and 100-ppm animals had less abundant, small, uniformly round cytoplasmic hyaline droplets like those commonly observed in untreated young male rats and morphologically different from those in males in the higher dosed groups. The reason for the absence of abnormal hyaline droplets in male rats in the 10,000-ppm group and in three of five rats in the 3,300-ppm group may have been related to the early deaths and decreased synthesis of a_{2u} globulin related to greater toxicity at these highest doses.

Male rats in the 330- and 1,000-ppm groups and female rats in the 1,000-ppm group had minimal centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy, which consisted of enlarged hepatocytes with abundant homogeneous eosinophilic cytoplasm (Table 5). Male and female rats given 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in feed died during the studies and may not have lived long enough to develop these hepatic lesions.

Marked depletion of thymic lymphocytes and mild-to-moderate hyperkeratosis of the forestomach occurred in males and females receiving 10,000 ppm; forestomach acanthosis was present in one female receiving 10,000 ppm.

		Mean Body Weights (grams)			Final Weight	Feed	Compound
Concentration (ppm)	Survival (a)	Initial (b)	Final	Change (c)	Relative to Controls (percent)	Consump- tion (d)	Consump- tion (e)
MALE							
0	5/5	114	188	+74		89	
100	5/5	116	197	· +81	104.8	96	10
330	5/5	117	188	+71	100.0	92	30
1,000	5/5	116	183	+ 67	97.3	95	95
3,300	5/5	116	145	+ 29	77.1	92	304
10,000	(f) 0/5	115	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)
FEMALE							
0	5/5	108	139	+31		88	
100	5/5	109	140	+31	100.7	85	9
330	5/5	107	142	+ 35	102.2	93	31
1,000	5/5	105	142	+ 37	102.2	91	91
3,300	5/5	106	118	+12	84.9	88	290
10,000	(h) 0/5	106	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)

TABLE 4. SURVIVAL, MEAN BODY WEIGHTS, AND FEED CONSUMPTION OF RATS IN THE FIFTEEN-DAY FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

(a) Number surviving/number initially in group

(b) Initial group mean body weight \pm standard error of the mean

(c) Mean body weight change of the group ± standard error of the mean
(d) Grams of feed per kilogram body weight per day averaged over the 2-wk period; not corrected for scatter.

(e) Milligrams per kilogram per day, based on mean of initial and final body weights; not corrected for scatter.

(f) Day of death: 6,6,6,6,7

(g) No data are reported due to 100% mortality in this group.

(h) Day of death: 5,5,6,6,6

TABLE 5. NUMBERS OF RATS WITH SELECTED LESIONS IN THE FIFTEEN-DAY FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

Site/Lesion	Control	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	3,300 ppm	10,000 ppm
MALE						<u></u>
Kidney Hyalıne droplets (b) Lıver	0	1	5	5	2	0
FEMALE	v	0	Ū	0	Ū	Ū
Liver Centrilobular hypertrophy	0	0	0	0	5	0

(a) Five animals were examined in each group of each sex.

(b) Diagnosed as cytoplasmic alteration by the study pathologist in the 13-week studies.

Thirteen-Week Studies

No compound-related deaths occurred in the studies (Table 6). Mean body weights of male rats that received 1,000 and 2,000 ppm and all dosed groups of female rats were lower than those of controls throughout the studies (Figure 1). The initial mean body weight of female rats that received 330 ppm was 7% lower than that of controls, and body weights of this group remained lower than all other groups throughout the studies. The final mean body weight of males that received 2,000 ppm was 13% lower than that of the controls; for females that received 330, 1,000, or 2,000 ppm, final mean body weights were 6%-9% lower.

Compound-related increases in the absolute organ weights and organ weight to body weight ratios were seen for the kidney and liver of both males and females (Table 7). Absolute and relative weights of other organs are given in Table A1. Absolute kidney weights were increased in rats given feed containing dietary concentrations as low as 330 ppm for males and 1,000 ppm for females, and relative kidney weights in males and females were increased at concentrations as low as 100 ppm. Absolute liver weights were increased at concentrations as low as 100 ppm for males and females, and relative liver weights were increased at concentrations as low as 33 ppm (a no-observed-effect concentration was not reached) for males and 100 ppm for females.

Hematocrit values, hemoglobin concentration, mean corpuscular hemoglobin, and mean cell volume were all significantly decreased for males and females that received 1,000 or 2,000 ppm (Table A2). The serum albumin concentration was significantly increased for males that received 1,000 or 2,000 ppm and for females that received 330 ppm or more. The reticulocyte (2,000-ppm group only) and platelet counts and creatinine concentration were significantly increased for males that received 1,000 or 2,000

			Body Weights	s (grams)	Final Weight	Feed	Compound
Concentration (ppm)	Survival (a)	Initial (b)	Final	Change (c)	Relative to Controls (percent)	Consump- tion (d)	Consump- tion (e)
MALE	- <u> </u>				<u> </u>		<u></u>
0	10/10	134 ± 5	344 ± 7	$+209 \pm 5$		17	
33	10/10	131 ± 3	341 ± 8	$+210 \pm 7$	99	17	24
100	10/10	132 ± 4	344 ± 9	$+212 \pm 7$	100	16	67
330	10/10	131 ± 4	341 ± 5	$+211 \pm 5$	99	16	22
1,000	10/10	132 ± 4	331 ± 8	$+199 \pm 6$	96	17	73
2,000	10/10	130 ± 3	299 ± 6	$+170 \pm 3$	87	17	159
FEMALE							
0	10/10	125 ± 3	207 ± 15	$+81 \pm 5$		11	
33	10/10	125 ± 3	199 ± 3	$+73 \pm 3$	96	11	2.2
100	10/10	124 ± 2	196 ± 3	$+73 \pm 3$	95	11	6.9
330	10/10	116 ± 3	188 ± 5	$+72 \pm 5$	91	11	24
1.000	10/10	125 ± 3	194 ± 2	$+69 \pm 2$	94	11	69
2,000	10/10	125 ± 2	192 ± 2	$+67 \pm 2$	93	13	164

 TABLE 6.
 SURVIVAL, MEAN BODY WEIGHTS, AND FEED CONSUMPTION OF RATS EXAMINED

 HISTOLOGICALLY IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

(a) Number surviving/number initially in group for animals not bled sequentially

(b) Initial group mean body weight ± standard error of the mean

(c) Mean body weight change of the group \pm standard error of the mean

(d) Grams of feed per animal per day averaged over the 13-wk period for both bled and nonbled groups (combined); not corrected for scatter.

(e) Milligrams per kilogram per day, based on mean of initial and final body weights; not corrected for scatter.



FIGURE 1. GROWTH CURVES FOR RATS FED DIETS CONTAINING PENTACHLOROBENZENE FOR THIRTEEN WEEKS AND EXAMINED HISTOLOGICALLY (NOT BLED)

Organ	Control	33 ppm	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE (b)	<u></u>		<u></u>	<u></u>	<u> </u>	
Body weight						
(grams)	354 ± 7.1	339 ± 7.9	344 ± 8.5	345 ± 5.6	335 ± 8.3	**299 ± 6 8
Right kidney						
Absolute	1.307 ± 39	1.314 ± 22	1.362 ± 40	**1.607 ± 43	**1.889 ± 53	**1.427 ± 36
Relative	3.7 ± 0.09	3.9 ± 0.05	$+4.0 \pm 0.07$	$++4.7 \pm 0.12$	**5.6 ± 0.09	**4.8 ± 0.13
Liver						
Absolute	12.740 ± 370	12.990 ± 340	*14,620 ± 630	**14,330 ± 230	**19,750 ± 1,000	**21,870 ± 750
Relative	36.0 ± 0.76	*38.4 ± 0.76	**42.4 ± 1.05	$**41.5 \pm 0.53$	**58.7 ± 1.99	$**73.1 \pm 1.40$
FEMALE (b)						
Body weight						
(grams)	209 ± 5.3	200 ± 2.9	197 ± 3.1	**189 ± 4.5	*195 ± 2.2	**193 ± 2 2
Right kidnev						
Absolute	745 ± 28	712 ± 15	791 ± 15	676 ± 22	**886 ± 18	**911 ± 12
Relative	3.6 ± 0.11	3.6 ± 0.06	**4.0 ± 0.09	3.6 ± 0.04	$**4.5 \pm 0.06$	**4.7 ± 0.07
Liver						
Absolute	7.010 ± 167	6.676 ± 171	*7.544 ± 106	6.706 ± 241	**10.787 ± 296	**13.783 ± 325
Relative	33.6 ± 0.39	33.3 ± 0.57	**38.4 ± 0.83	$**35.4 \pm 0.68$	$**55.3 \pm 1.32$	$**71.5 \pm 1.73$

TABLE 7. ORGAN WEIGHTS FOR RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

(a) Mean ± standard error in milligrams (absolute) or milligrams per gram (relative) for groups of 10 animals unless otherwise specified; P values vs. the controls by Dunn's test (Dunn, 1964) or Shirley's test (Shirley, 1977).

(b) Data for animals examined histologically but not bled sequentially during the study

*P<0.05 **P<0.01

ppm; for females, no effect was seen on the reticulocyte count and creatinine concentration, and significantly lower values were obtained for the platelet count in all dosed groups. These values are considered to be within normal variation. Serum sorbitol dehydrogenase activity was significantly increased for males at 1,000 and 2,000 ppm and for females at dietary concentrations as low as 100 ppm, and y-glutamyl transferase activity was significantly increased at 2,000 ppm at some time points. The increased serum sorbitol dehydrogenase activity was considered to be compound related, but the y-glutamyl transferase activity could not definitely be related to compound administration because of the large variation in individual values.

The urinary glucose concentration was significantly increased for male rats in the 330- to 2,000-ppm groups and for female rats in the 1,000- to 2,000-ppm groups. Urinary protein concentration was increased in male and female rats in the 1,000- and 2,000-ppm groups; this finding was especially pronounced in males (Table A2). Urine volume was significantly increased for males receiving 1,000 or 2,000 ppm and for females receiving 2,000 ppm on day 90. These urinary effects were clearly compound related.

Free thyroxin and total thyroxin concentrations in serum were significantly decreased for males at all pentachlorobenzene concentrations (down to 33 ppm) and for females at concentrations down to 100 ppm. The thyrotropin concentration was significantly increased for males and females that received 1,000 or 2,000 ppm. Significant changes in concentrations of triiodothyronine were rare in female rats and, although more common, not clearly dose related in male rats. In both sexes, however, changes in thyroid hormone concentrations were clearly related to effects of the compound on the thyroid gland. Liver porphyrin values at the end of the studies had significant, but not dose-related, increases in males exposed at concentrations as low as 33 ppm and were significantly increased in females given diets containing 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene.

The percentage of abnormal sperm was significantly increased by 70% or 100% in males that received 330 or 2,000 ppm, respectively; sperm of males that received 1,000 ppm was not examined (Table A2). There were no effects on epididymal sperm motility or density. The length of the estrous cycle was significantly reduced at 33 and 2,000 ppm; females that received 100 or 1,000 ppm were not examined, and the reduction at 330 ppm was not statistically significant. The reduction in the length of the estrous cycle was not dose related and was not clearly related to compound administration.

In male rats, dose-related renal lesions included accumulation of hyaline droplets (cytoplasmic alteration) in the cortical tubular epithelium, tubular dilatation and granular casts at the outer stripe of the outer medulla, and focal mineralization of medullary collecting tubules (Table 8). Cytoplasmic alteration was defined histologically by the study pathologist as an increase relative to controls of large, angular, intracytoplasmic eosinophilic granules (hyaline droplets) present in tubules scattered diffusely throughout the cortex (Figure 2). These large droplets were distinctly different in morphology from the less abundant, smaller, uniformly round eosinophilic droplets seen in the renal tubular cytoplasm of control males (Figure 3). The hyaline droplets were strongly positive with Lee's methanamine blue-basic fuchsin stain for protein (Short et al., 1987).

Dilatation of tubules of the outer stripe of the outer medulla (medullary tubular dilatation) was characterized by distended tubules lined by low cuboidal or flattened epithelium and often containing coarse material (granular casts) (Figure 4). Focal mineralization of the medullary collecting tubules consisted of small plugs of basophilic, sometimes granular, von Kossa stain-positive intraluminal mineralized material (Figure 5). These lesions are considered characteristic of renal toxicity described as "hydrocarbon or hyaline droplet nephropathy" of male rats (Thomas et al., 1985).

Regeneration of cortical tubular epithelium occurred at increased incidences and severity in exposed male and female rats versus controls. This lesion consisted of multiple foci of cortical tubules lined by plump, cuboidal cells that had basophilic cytoplasm and were often supported by thickened, hyalinized basement membranes. Cortical tubular casts occurred in high dose groups of each sex. Composed of homogeneous eosinophilic material, these cortical protein casts were morphologically distinct from the granular casts previously described. The incidences of scattered interstitial foci of mononuclear inflammatory cells (chronic inflammation) with or without fibroplasia, and sometimes associated with clusters of regenerating tubules, were increased in exposed male rats. Tubular regeneration, protein casts, and chronic inflammation are typical features of the spontaneous nephropathy of F344 rats (Peter et al., 1986), which was exacerbated in incidence and severity by pentachlorobenzene exposure.

Small, round, yellow-brown pigment granules were in the cortical renal tubular epithelium of exposed animals of each sex but were most prominent in females. This pigment was negative with the following stains: oil red O (neutral fat), Prussian blue (iron), Hall's bilirubin stain, and Ziehl-Neelsen (acid fast); it was weakly positive by the periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) reaction. The incidence of renal pigmentation correlated well with an increase in liver porphyrin content in rats of each sex (see above). These results indicate that the pigment granules could be composed of porphyrin compounds.

Cortical mineralization observed in exposed and control female rats consisted of scattered foci of basophilic granular material in cortical tubules. This lesion was topographically distinct from the collecting tubule mineralization seen in males. It is a common spontaneous change in female rats and is not considered to be compound related.

Compound-related centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy was present at increased incidences in the liver of exposed male (330-2,000 ppm) and female (1,000-2,000 ppm) rats. Hypertrophy was



Figure 2. Kidney from male rat given 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in feed for 13 weeks. Accumulation of abnormal hyaline droplets (cytoplasmic alteration) is evident as angular, crystalline inclusions (arrows) in tubular epithelial cells (Lee's methanamine blue-basic fuchsin). Compare with Figure 3 at same magnification.



Figure 4. Kidney from male rat given 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in feed for 13 weeks. A dilated medullary tubule (arrows) contains a cast of coarse, granular cellular debris (hematoxylin and eosin).



Figure 3. Kidney from control male rat in the 13-week study. Collections of small, uniformly round hyaline droplets are present in the cytoplasm of some tubular epithelial cells (arrows) (Lee's methanamine blue-basic fuchsin). Compare with Figure 2 at same magnification.



Figure 5. Kidney from male rat given 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in feed for 13 weeks. Mineralization of medullary tubules is present (arrows) (hematoxylin and eosin).

Site/Lesion	Control	33 ppm	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE		<u> </u>			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u>
Liver						
Centrilobular hypertrophy	0	0	0	10(1.0)	10 (2.0)	10(2.1)
Kidney						
Medullary tubular dilatation	0	0	3 (1.0)	10(2.6)	10 (3.0)	10(1.8)
Tubular cortex hyaline droplets (b) 0	0	6(1.0)	10 (2.0)	10(2.0)	10(20)
Tubular cortex pigmentation	0	0	0	0	0	10(1.0)
Tubular cortex regeneration	2(1.0)	0	5(1.0)	10(2.0)	10(2.0)	10 (2.0)
Tubular cortex protein casts	0	0	0	0	0	10(1.4)
Cortex chronic inflammation Meduilary collecting tubule	2(1.0)	0	1 (1.0)	10(2.0)	10(3.0)	10(1.1)
mineralization	0	0	0	10(1.2)	10(1.8)	10(1.8)
Thyroid Gland						
Follicular cell hypertrophy	0	0	0	0	9	10
FEMALE						
Liver						
Centrilobular hypertrophy	0	0	0	0	10(1.0)	10(2.0)
Pigmentation	Ō	Ō	Ó	0	1(1.0)	10(1.1)
Periportal cytoplasmic	•					
vacuolization	0	0	0	0	1 (1.0)	8(1.0)
Kidney						
Tubular cortex pigmentation	0	0	0	0	10(1.0)	10 (2.0)
Tubular cortex regeneration	0	0	0	0	0	9(1.5)
Tubular cortex protein casts	0	0	0	0	0	10(1.3)
Cortex mineralization	8(1.1)	10(1.4)	10(1.3)	9(1.3)	10(1.2)	10(1.4)
Thyroid Gland						
Follicular cell hypertrophy	0	0	0	0	10	10

TABLE 8. INCIDENCES OF SELECTED LESIONS IN RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

(a) Ten animals were examined from each group; mean severity of animals with the lesion is in parentheses; (1) = minimal;

(2) = mild; (3) = moderate, (4) = marked.

(b) Diagnosed as cytoplasmic alteration by laboratory pathologist

characterized histologically as enlargement of hepatocytes with increased cytoplasmic eosinophilia and slightly enlarged nuclei. In the liver of two female rats (one each from the 1,000- and 2,000-ppm groups), pigmentation (small yellowbrown intracytoplasmic granules in hypertrophied hepatocytes) and cytoplasmic vacuolization (multiple clear, round intracytoplasmic vacuoles in periportal hepatocytes) were also noted. The hepatocellular pigment resembled the renal pigment in appearance, and results of special stains for this pigment were the same in both tissues. Thyroid follicular cell hypertrophy of minimal severity was present in male and female rats in the 1,000- and 2,000-ppm groups. This lesion was characterized histologically by slight enlargement and increased height of thyroid follicular cells, often accompanied by cytoplasmic vacuolation and decreased staining intensity of intraluminal colloid. In some follicles, small papillary projections composed of follicular epithelium extended into the lumen.

STUDIES IN MICE

Fifteen-Day Studies

All mice that received diets containing 3,300 or 10,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene died before the end of the studies (Table 9) The final mean body weights of dosed mice that lived to the end of the studies were similar to those of controls Feed consumption by animals living to the end of the studies was not clearly compound related In mice that received 3,300 ppm, tremors, lethargy, hunched posture, and paralysis were observed on the day or the day before the animals died or were killed in a moribund condition, dyspnea was seen in females given 3,300 ppm. Compound-related clinical signs were not seen in animals that lived to the end of the studies The absolute liver weights and the liver weight to body weight ratios were significantly increased for males and females that received 330 and 1,000 ppm, at 1,000 ppm, the mean absolute liver weight was 1.7 times that of controls for males and 1 5 times that of controls for females

Mild-to-moderate depletion of thymic lymphocytes occurred in males and females that received 3,300 or 10,000 ppm, lymphocyte necrosis was characterized by pyknosis and karyorrhexis, and phagocytized cellular debris was also seen in the thymic macrophages of these animals These lesions are frequently seen in moribund or early-death animals. At lower concentrations, no compound-related lesions were noted in animals that lived to the end of the studies

 TABLE 9. SURVIVAL, MEAN BODY WEIGHTS, AND FEED CONSUMPTION OF MICE IN THE

 FIFTEEN-DAY FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

		Mean F	Body Weigh	its (grams)	Final Weight	Feed	Compound
Concentration (ppm)	Survival (a)	Initial (b)	Final	Change (c)	Relative to Controls (percent)	Consump- tion (d)	Consump- tion (e)
MALE							
0	5/5	21.3	22.3	+10		218	
100	5/5	21.3	22 3	+10	100.0	183	18
330	5/5	21.7	23 3	+16	104.5	232	77
1,000	5/5	21.4	24 2	+28	108.5	191	191
3,300	(f) 0/5	21.3	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)
10,000	(h) 0/5	20.8	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)
FEMALE							
0	5/5	18.4	187	+03		292	
100	(1) 5/5	18.3	190	+07	101 6	263	26
330	5/5	18.1	192	+11	102 7	258	85
1,000	5/5	17.8	194	+16	103 7	231	231
3,300	(j) <mark>0/5</mark>	18.2	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)
10,000	(k) 0/5	18.6	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)	(g)

(a) Number surviving/number initially in group

(b) Initial group mean body weight \pm standard error of the mean

(c) Mean body weight change of the group \pm standard error of the mean

(d) Grams of feed per kilogram body weight per day averaged over the 2-wk period, not corrected for scatter.

(e) Milligrams per kilogram per day, based on mean of initial and final body weights; not corrected for scatter

(f) Day of death. 4,4,5,5,5

(g) No data are reported due to 100% mortality in this group.

(h) Day of death 3,3,3,3,4

(1) One animal died on day 15.

(1) Day of death: 4,6,6,7,10

(k) Day of death. all 4

Thirteen-Week Studies

No compound-related deaths occurred (Table 10). The final mean body weights were not compound related (Table 11 and Figure 6). Compound-related clinical signs included ventral body swelling and ruffled fur in males and females that received 2,000 ppm.

Compound-related increases in the absolute organ weights and organ weight to body weight ratios were seen for the kidney of males and the liver of males and females (Table 11). The absolute kidney weights were increased in male mice given dietary concentrations as low as 330 ppm; the relative kidney weights for males were increased at concentrations as low as 1,000 ppm. The absolute liver weights were increased at dietary concentrations of 100 ppm and above for males and 330 ppm and above for females. The relative liver weights were increased for male and female mice given diets containing 330 ppm or higher concentrations.

The hemoglobin concentration was significantly decreased and the platelet count was significantly increased for males and females that received 2,000 ppm (Table A3). These values are considered to be within normal variation. Serum sorbitol dehydrogenase activity was significantly increased for males and females that received 1,000 or 2,000 ppm, with a threefold increase at 2,000 ppm. The y-glutamyl transferase activity was increased fourfold for females at 2,000 ppm.

Total thyroxin concentrations were significantly decreased in males and females at pentachlorobenzene concentrations down to 33 ppm. Triiodothyronine concentrations were not dose related. In both control and exposed groups, the thyrotropin concentration either was generally lower than the limit of detection for the analysis or could not be measured because of insufficient serum. Liver porphyrin values at the end of the studies were significantly increased in males and females at 1,000 and 2,000 ppm (nearly twofold for males and threefold to sixfold for females). Sperm morphology endpoints (testicular and epididymal weights and epididymal sperm density, motility, and morphology) and female estrous cycle length were not affected by administration of pentachlorobenzene.

Compound-related increased incidences of minimal-to-moderate centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy were present in the liver in male mice in all exposed groups and in female mice in the 330-, 1,000-, and 2,000-ppm groups (Table 12). In exposed animals of each sex, individual cell necrosis of hypertrophied hepatocytes was occasionally present and was considered secondary to the hypertrophy. Necrotic hepatocytes had deeply eosinophilic cytoplasm and pyknotic, often karyorrhectic nuclei. Unlike the individual hepatocellular necrosis seen in dosed mice, the liver lesion in the one control female was a focal lesion and not associated with hypertrophy.

		Mean	Body Weigh	its (grams)	Final Weight	Feed	Compound
Concentration (ppm)	Survival (a)	Initial (b)	Final	Change (c)	Relative to Controls (percent)	Consump- tion (d)	Consump- tion (e)
MALE					<u></u>		
0	(f) 9/10	22.5 ± 0.4	32.6 ± 1.0	+99±0.9		44	-
33	10/10	22.9 ± 0.4	35.2 ± 1.0	$.+12.3\pm0.8$	108.0	4.6	52
100	10/10	22.9 ± 0.3	33.9 ± 0.9	$+11.0 \pm 0.9$	104.0	45	16
330	10/10	23.0 ± 0.4	33.7 ± 0.7	$+10.7 \pm 0.5$	103.3	4.5	52
1,000	10/10	224 ± 0.4	33.3 ± 0.6	$+10.9 \pm 0.7$	102.1	4.5	162
2,000	10/10	23.2 ± 0.3	32.7 ± 0.4	$+95 \pm 0.4$	100.3	4.3	308
FEMALE							
0	10/10	186±0.4	27.2 ± 0.6	$+86 \pm 08$		5.1	
33	10/10	18.6 ± 0.4	28.2 ± 0.8	$+95 \pm 06$	103.7	4.9	6. 9
100	10/10	18.6 ± 0.4	27.0 ± 0.4	$+84 \pm 06$	99.3	5.1	22
330	10/10	187 ± 04	26.9 ± 0.6	$+82 \pm 04$	98.9	4.7	68
1,000	10/10	185 ± 0.4	26.6 ± 0.6	$+81 \pm 05$	97.8	4.9	217
2,000	10/10	18.9 ± 0.4	26.9 ± 0.3	$+81 \pm 0.4$	98.9	4.7	410

TABLE 10. SURVIVAL, MEAN BODY WEIGHTS, AND FEED CONSUMPTION OF MICE EXAMINEDHISTOLOGICALLY IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

(a) Number surviving/number initially in group for animals not bled sequentially
(b) Initial group mean body weight ± standard error of the mean. Subsequent calculations are based on animals surviving to the end of the study.

(c) Mean body weight change of the survivors \pm standard error of the mean

(d) Grams of feed per animal per day averaged over the 13-wk period for both bled and unbled groups (combined); not corrected for scatter.

(e) Milligrams per kilogram per day, based on mean of initial and final body weights; not corrected for scatter.

(f) Death judged to be accidental



FIGURE 6. GROWTH CURVES FOR MICE FED DIETS CONTAINING PENTACHLOROBENZENE FOR THIRTEEN WEEKS AND EXAMINED HISTOLOGICALLY (NOT BLED)

Organ	Control	33 ppm	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE (b)		······	<u></u>			······································
Body weight						
(grams)	(c) 31.4 ± 0.97	33.2 ± 0.95	32.5 ± 0.80	32.6 ± 0.86	31.8 ± 0.53	31.6 ± 0.53
Right kidney						
Absolute	(c) 257 ± 6.2	269 ± 6.6	270 ± 4.8	*279 ± 6.6	**292 ± 5.5	**301 ± 11 2
Relative	(c) 8.2 ± 0.22	8.1 ± 0.19	8.3 ± 0.16	8.6 ± 0.26	*9.2 ± 0.30	**9.5 ± 0.26
Liver						
Absolute	(c) 1.352 ± 35	1.445 ± 47	*1,471 ± 29	**1,693 ± 72	**2,145 ± 43	**3,585 ± 112
Relative	(c) 43.2 ± 0.73	43.6 ± 0.85	45.5 ± 1.01	$**51.9 \pm 1.64$	$**67.5 \pm 1.66$	**113.3 ± 2.80
FEMALE (b)						
Body weight						
(grams)	26.6 ± 0.57	27.4 ± 0.88	26.5 ± 0.53	26.1 ± 0.69	27.2 ± 0.61	26.2 ± 0.58
Right kidney						
Absolute	184 ± 4.2	179 ± 3.8	189 ± 4.3	180 ± 4.9	195 ± 3.3	188 ± 4.0
Relative	6.9 ± 0.17	6.6 ± 0.19	7.1 ± 0.18	6.9 ± 0.17	7.2 ± 0.13	7.2 ± 0.12
Liver	0.0 - 0.00					
Absolute	1.226 ± 40	1.200 ± 38	1.322 ± 50	*1.345 ± 34	**2.019 ± 60	**3.220 ± 99
Relative	46.1 ± 0.70	44.0 ± 1.00	49.7 ± 1.24	**51.5 ± 0.43	**74.2 ± 1.25	**122.7 ± 1.85

TABLE 11. ORGAN WEIGHTS FOR MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF **PENTACHLOROBENZENE** (a)

(a) Mean ± standard error in milligrams (absolute) or milligrams per gram (relative) for groups of 10 animals unless otherwise indicated; P values vs. the controls by Dunn's test (Dunn, 1964) or Shirley's test (Shirley, 1977). (b) Data for animals not bled sequentially during the studies

(c) Nine animals were weighed. *P<0.05

**P<0.01

TABLE 12. INCIDENCES OF SELECTED LIVER LESIONS IN MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

Lesion	Control	33 ppm	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm	
MALE		 			<u></u>		
Number examined	10	10	10	10	10	10	
Centrilobular hypertrophy Necrosis	0 0	3 (1.0) 1 (1.0)	7 (1.0) 0	10(1.7) 0	10 (2.9) 0	10 (3.0) 1 (2.0)	
FEMALE							
Number examined	9	10	9	10	10	10	
Centrilobular hypertrophy Necrosis	0 1 (1.0)	0 0	0 0	2 (1.0) 1 (1.0)	10 (1.8) 0	10 (2.6) 4 (2.0)	

(a) Mean severity of animals with the lesion is in parentheses; (1) = minimal; (2) = mild; (3) = moderate; (4) = marked.

IV. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

In these studies, the organs most affected by the administration of pentachlorobenzene in feed were the kidney and liver in rats and the liver in mice. Minimal thyroid gland effects also occurred in rats. In general, exposure-related lesions were more extensive in rats than in mice.

In 15-day studies, deaths were observed in groups of rats receiving diets containing 10,000 ppm and in mice receiving diets containing 3,300 ppm or higher concentrations of pentachlorobenzene. Compound-related deaths were not observed in rats or mice in the 13-week studies, which used average estimated daily doses of 2-160 mg/kg for rats and 5-400 mg/kg for mice. Actual doses on a milligram per kilogram basis were higher during the early weeks of the studies because young animals tend to consume relatively more diet per kilogram body weight than they do later in the studies. There were no characteristic clinical signs of toxicity observed in these studies, and no clear cause of death could be determined.

In the 15-day studies, compound-related histologic lesions in rats included hyaline droplet accumulation in the renal tubular epithelium of exposed males in the 100- to 3,300-ppm groups. Early death probably precluded development of this lesion in animals in the 10,000-ppm group. The reason for the absence of this lesion in the 10,000-ppm groups and in 3/5 animals in the 3,300-ppm group is unknown. Possibly, there was decreased production of $a_{2\mu}$ -globulin by the liver with increased toxicity at these doses.

Other histologic changes were thymic lymphocyte depletion and forestomach hyperkeratosis, seen in the 10,000-ppm rats of each sex. Mild-tomoderate thymic lymphocyte depletion and necrosis were present in higher dose male and female mice. These lesions are often seen in moribund and early-death rodents.

In the 13-week studies, kidney lesions were observed in rats of each sex but were most pronounced in males. Male rats in groups receiving diets containing as little as 100 ppm pentachlorobenzene exhibited hyaline droplet accumulation similar to, but more extensive than, that seen in the exposed male rats in the 15-day study. Hyaline droplet accumulation and tubular dilatation were noted previously in male rats given 125 or 1,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene in the diet for 100 days (Linder et al., 1980).

Other renal lesions observed in male rats in the 13-week studies included tubular dilatation and granular cast formation in the outer stripe of the outer medulla and focal mineralization of medullary collecting ducts. These lesions are consistent with those described for "hydrocarbon or hyaline droplet nephropathy" (Busey and Cockrell, 1984; Thomas et al., 1985; Trump et al., 1985; Short et al., 1986).

Hyaline droplet nephropathy is associated with increased renal cortical tubule resorption of a2uglobulin, a low molecular weight protein normally produced in the rat liver and excreted by the kidney (Sarkar et al., 1986; Short et al., 1987; Murty et al., 1988). a_{2µ}-Globulin levels are regulated by male androgens and decline in older rats (Roy, 1977), so hyaline nephropathy occurs only in intact, young adult male rats (Alden, 1986) or female rats pretreated with testosterone (Roy, 1977). Administration to rats of various compounds, including light hydrocarbons (Trump et al., 1985), unleaded gasoline components (Olson et al., 1987; Short et al., 1987), jet fuel (Bruner, 1984), d-limonene (NTP, 1990b), and others (Dodd et al., 1987; Read et al., 1988), caused increased incidences of hyaline droplet accumulation, hyaline droplet nephropathy, and in some cases, increased incidences of renal epithelial neoplasms (Alden et al., 1984; Busey and Cockrell, 1984; Halder et al., 1984; Kitchen, 1984; Phillips and Cockrell, 1984; Stonard et al., 1986; Dodd et al., 1987).

Accumulation of "eosinophilic inclusions" morphologically compatible with hyaline droplets was reported in male rats fed pentachlorobenzene (Chu et al., 1983). Other chlorinated benzenes have been implicated as a cause of renal toxicity in male rats. Long-term administration of 1,4-dichlorobenzene, but not 1,2-dichlorobenzene, resulted in hyaline droplet accumulation and epithelial neoplasms in the kidney of F344 rats (NTP, 1985, 1987; Bomhard et al., 1988; Charbonneau et al., 1989). Renal epithelial neoplasms also occurred in rats fed hexachlorobenzene (Lambrecht et al., 1983), of which pentachlorobenzene is a metabolite (Mehendale et al., 1975; Debets et al., 1981; Billi and San Martin de Viale, 1985; Stewart and Smith, 1986).

The exact pathogenesis of hyaline droplet nephropathy is unknown, but binding of chemicals to $a_{2\mu}$ -globulin is postulated to lead to formation of complexes that are resorbed but not readily degraded by renal cortical epithelial cells (Trump et al., 1985). The resulting phagolyososomes are seen by light microscope as abnormal hyaline droplets in cortical epithelial cells (Short et al., 1987). Cortical epithelial cells (Short et al., 1987). Cortical epithelial cells from hyaline droplet accumulation (Short et al., 1987; Swenberg et al., 1989).

In addition, male rats in the 100- to 2,000-ppm groups and female rats in the 1,000- and 2,000ppm groups had homogeneous protein tubular casts and focal chronic inflammation in the kidney, which were typical of the spontaneous nephropathy commonly seen in various strains of laboratory rats (Peter et al., 1986). Thus, exposure to pentachlorobenzene was also associated with an exacerbation in severity of nephropathy, especially in male rats.

Urinary glucose and protein concentrations were increased in male and female rats in the higher dose groups. Urinary protein increases in male rats in the 1,000- to 2,000-ppm groups were particularly striking (3 to 10 times greater than controls). Increases in urinary protein and glucose were reported previously in male F344 rats with hyaline droplet nephropathy induced by administration of a light hydrocarbon (C_{10} - C_{11} isoparaffin) (Phillips and Cockrell, 1984).

These findings may result from impaired cortical tubular resorption of glucose and protein, due to pentachlorobenzene-induced hyaline droplet nephropathy in male rats. Granular casts and sloughed tubular epithelial cells could have contributed to the increased urinary protein levels in both sexes. The exacerbated spontaneous nephropathy present in each sex could also have contributed to the observed proteinuria and glucosuria (Peter et al., 1986).

Compound-related histologic liver lesions occurred in both species. Centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy was present in higher dose groups of male and female rats in the 15-day and 13-week studies. Centrilobular hepatocellular hypertrophy with minimal necrosis was present in exposed mice of each sex in the 13-week studies. The marked increased liver weight (absolute and relative) at the highest dose may explain the clinical observation of "distended abdomen." There was no evidence of ascites or other lesions to account for this clinical observation.

Hepatocellular hypertrophy was previously seen in the liver of male and female rats given pentachlorobenzene in the diet (Linder et al., 1980; Chu et al., 1983). Hepatocellular hypertrophy was also observed after administration of compounds, such as other chlorinated benzenes and halogenated biphenyls, which induce hepatic microsomal enzymes; ultrastructurally, the light microscopic changes correlate with increased amounts of smooth endoplasmic reticulum (Strik et al., 1980; Kuiper-Goodman and Grant, 1986).

Pentachlorobenzene acts as a "phenobarbital type" inducer of microsomal cytochrome P450 enzymes, as well as of other hepatocellular enzymes (Ariyoshi et al., 1975; Goerz et al., 1978; Goldstein et al., 1982, 1986; Denomme et al., 1983). Therefore, the hepatic changes observed in these studies may be morphologic manifestations of metabolic enzyme induction.

In the 13-week studies, pigment accumulation was present in hepatocytes of a few female rats given 1,000 or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene and in renal tubular epithelial cells of male rats given 2,000 ppm and female rats given 1,000 or 2,000 ppm. The granular, yellow-brown, intracytoplasmic pigment was negative for special stains for hemosiderin iron (Prussian blue), bile (Hall's stain), and ceroid/lipofuchsin (oil red O and Ziehl-Neelsen acid-fast stain). These results imply, but do not unequivocally prove, that the pigment granules consisted of one or more porphyrins. Significant but not dose-related increases in liver porphyrin concentrations were noted in exposed male rats, whereas only the females receiving diets containing 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene had significantly increased liver porphyrin. Similar mild increases in liver porphyrin values were reported in rats (Linder et al., 1980). The results of the current studies indicate that, compared with hexachlorobenzene (San Martin de Viale et al., 1970; Boger et al., 1979; Smith et al., 1985; Carlson and Kosian, 1987), pentachlorobenzene is not highly porphyrinogenic in rats.

Liver porphyrin values were significantly increased in male and female mice in the 1,000and 2,000-ppm groups. These increases were much more pronounced in females (three to six times the control values) than in males (about twice the control values) (Table A3). Histologically, there was no detectable porphyrinlike pigment in mice of either sex.

Pigment accumulation in liver and/or kidney was more extensive in females than in males of either species. In other studies, female rats have been shown to be much more sensitive than males to the porphyrinogenic effects of hexachlorobenzene and other polyhalogenated aromatic hydrocarbons (San Martin de Viale et al., 1970; Strik et al., 1980; Kuiper-Goodman and Grant, 1986). Estrogenic drugs can increase the susceptibility of male rats to hexachlorobenzeneinduced porphyria, perhaps by decreasing the activity of uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase (Smith and Francis, 1981). Possibly, female sex hormones played a potentiating role in porphyrin accumulation in the current studies.

Increased serum sorbitol dehydrogenase activity is a nonspecific indicator of mild hepatocyte damage (Duncan and Prasse, 1977), so the significantly increased activity seen in exposed male and female rats and mice was not surprising. The slight increase in y-glutamyl transferase (GGT) activity in mice in the 2,000-ppm groups suggests mild cholestasis.

Compound-related histologic changes were present in the thyroid gland in male and female rats in the 13-week studies. Thyroid follicular cell hypertrophy and a decreased staining intensity of intraluminal colloid of minimal severity occurred in rats given 1,000 or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene. Similar lesions have been noted previously in rats fed diets containing 500 ppm pentachlorobenzene for 28 days (Chu et al., 1983).

Induction of thyroid gland proliferative lesions (hyperplasia, hypertrophy and/or adenoma) in animals and humans is a well-documented effect of many polyhalogenated aromatic hydrocarbons such as hexachlorobenzene (Cabral et al., 1977; Peters et al., 1982), 1,4-dichlorobenzene (NTP, 1987), 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (NTP, 1982), and polychlorinated biphenyls (Capen and Martin, 1989).

In the current studies, free thyroxin and total thyroxin concentrations in serum were significantly decreased for male rats in the 33- to 2,000-ppm groups and female rats in the 100- to 2.000-ppm groups (Table A2). Free thyroxin is an important measurement of thyroid function, independent of changes in binding proteins. Thyrotropin concentrations were significantly increased in males and females that received 1,000 and 2,000 ppm; however, the erratic values at different times (Table A2) may reflect laboratory assay performance rather than physiologic changes related to exposure. Overall, the thyroid hormone data in rats are strongly indicative of a moderate primary hypothyroxinemia, especially in males.

In studies with other polyhalogenated aromatic hydrocarbons, similar functional abnormalities have also been noted, frequently in conjunction with morphologic thyroid gland lesions similar to those described above (Collins and Capen, 1980; van den Berg et al., 1988).

Decreased serum thyroxin concentrations were reported in rats exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls (Bastomsky et al., 1976; Collins and Capen, 1980). Conjugation to glucuronic acid and biliary excretion of thyroxin were also accelerated, presumably because of chemicalrelated induction of hepatic thyroxine UDPglucuronyltransferase (Bastomsky and Murthy, 1976; McClain, 1989). Collins et al. (1977) proposed that the lowered thyroxin concentrations after polychlorinated biphenyl administration are caused by the combined effects of direct toxicity on thyroid follicular cells and potentiation of peripheral metabolism. Whether similar factors played a causative role in the thyroid hormone abnormalities found in these studies was not determined.

In male mice exposed to 330 or 1,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene, there were significant decreases at all time points in free thyroxine (with the exception of 1,000 ppm at day 15). There were no significant decreases at 2,000 ppm. In the same mice, in dose groups at and above 100 ppm, there were significant decreases in total thyroxine concentrations at all time points. No significant changes occurred, however, in triiodothyronine or thyrotropin concentrations.

In female mice, significant changes (decreases) occurred only in total thyroxine concentrations (all time points, at and above concentrations of 33 ppm). Changes in hormone concentrations in female mice do not provide strong evidence for a primary effect on the thyroid gland. Changes in serum concentrations of binding proteins, for example, can produce decreases in total thyroxine without affecting concentrations of the other hormones (Henry, 1984). In male mice, the decreases in free thyroxine (not dose related) and in total thyroxine do provide some evidence for a primary effect on the thyroid gland.

Hematologic findings for supplemental study rats included significantly decreased hematocrit values, hemoglobin concentration, mean corpuscular hemoglobin, and mean cell volume in males and females that received 1,000 or 2,000 ppm. These findings are suggestive of a microcytic, mildly hypochromic, poorly regenerative anemia. Because the serum albumin and creatinine concentrations indicate possible dehydration, the anemia may have been even more severe than is indicated by the absolute hematologic values. Reticulocyte counts were increased in males that received 2,000 ppm, but these findings are probably attributable to dehydration. Similar changes in hematologic values were noted in male F344/N rats given 1,4-dichlorobenzene by gavage (NTP, 1987).

The exact cause of this anemia was not determined, but the disturbances in porphyrin metabolism may have played a role, since porphyrins are precursors in heme biosynthesis (Bonkowsky, 1982). Decreased renal erythropoietin production, considered an important pathogenic factor in the anemia of renal failure (Anagnostou et al., 1981), could also have contributed to the hematologic derangements observed in the current studies.

The increased percentage of abnormal sperm in male rats that received 330 or 2,000 ppm pentachlorobenzene was considered to be an exposurerelated change that may reflect a primary effect on spermatogenesis. The reduced estrous cycle length in exposed female rats was not considered to be exposure related.

The no-observed effect levels (NOELs) for histologic lesions were 33 ppm for male rats and 330 ppm for female rats. The NOEL for histologic lesions in female mice was 100 ppm. A NOEL was not reached for male mice.

V. REFERENCES

1. Alden, C.L. (1986) A review of unique male rat hydrocarbon nephropathy. Toxicol. Pathol. 14:109-111.

2. Alden, C.L.; Kanerva, R.L.; Ridder, G.; Stone, L.C. (1984) The pathogenesis of the nephrotoxicity of volatile hydrocarbons in the male rat. Mehlman, M.A., Ed.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 107-120.

3. Aly, Z.H.; Fassbender, C.P. (1984) Transplacental movement of organochlorine pesticide residues in conventional Egyptian buffaloes. Egypt J. Vet. Sci. 21:273-278.

4. Anagnostou, A.; Fried, W.; Kurtzman, N.A. (1981) Hematological consequences of renal failure. Brenner, B.M.; Rector, F.C., Eds.: The Kidney, 2nd ed. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Co., pp. 2184-2212.

5. Ariyoshi, T.; Ideguchi, K.; Ishizuka, Y.; Iwasaki, K.; Arakaki, M. (1975) Relationship between chemical structure and activity. I. Effects of the number of chlorine atoms in chlorinated benzenes on the components of drug-metabolizing system and the hepatic constituents. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 23:817-823.

6. Barkley, J.; Bunch, J; Bursey, J.T.; Castillo, N.; Cooper, S.D.; Davis, J.M.; Erickson, M.D.; Harris, B.S.H., III; Kirkpatrick, M.; Michael, L.C.; Parks, S.P.; Pellizzari, E.D.; Ray, M.; Smith, D.; Tomer, K.B.; Wagner, R.; Zweidinger, R.A. (1980) Gas chromatography mass spectrometry computer analysis of volatile halogenated hydrocarbons in man and his environment--A multimedia environmental study. Bio. Mass Spectro. 7:139-147.

7. Barlow, W. (1984) An improved Heidenhain azan technique using "SUSA" fixation. Histo-Logic 14:223-224. 8. Bastomsky, C.H.; Murthy, P.V.N. (1976) Enhanced *in vitro* hepatic glucuronidation of thyroxine in rats following cutaneous application or ingestion of polychlorinated biphenyls. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 54:23-26.

9. Bastomsky, C.H.; Murthy, P.V.N.; Banovac, K. (1976) Alterations in thyroxine metabolism produced by cutaneous application of microscope immersion oil: Effects due to polychlorinated biphenyls. Endocrinology 98:1309-1314.

10. Beck, J.; Hansen, K.E. (1974) The degradation of quintozene, pentachlorobenzene, hexachlorobenzene and pentachloroaniline in soil. Pestic. Sci. 5:41-48.

11. Billi, S.C.; San Martin de Viale, L.C. (1985) Ability of several hexachlorobenzene metabolites to induce porphyrin accumulation in chick embyro liver "in ovo." Acta Physiol. Pharmacol. Latinoam. 35:399-407.

12. Billi, S.C.; Koss, G.; San Martin de Viale, L.C. (1986) Ability of several hexachlorobenzene metabolites to decrease rat-liver porphyrinogen carboxy-lyase and to produce porphyrin accumulation in chick-embryo liver. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France. International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 471-476.

13. Bjerk, J.E.; Brevik, E.M. (1980) Organochlorine compounds in aquatic environments. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 9:743-750.

14. Boger, A.; Koss, G.; Koransky, W.; Naumann, R.; Frenzel, H. (1979) Rat liver alterations after chronic treatment with hexachlorobenzene. Virchows Arch. [A] 382:127-137.

15. Bomhard, E.; Luckhaus, G.; Voigt, W.-H.; Loeser, E. (1988) Induction of light hydrocarbon nephropathy by *p*-dichlorobenzene. Arch. Toxicol. 61:433-439. 16. Bonkowsky, H.L. (1982) Porphyrin and heme metabolism and the porphyrias. Zakimo, D.; Boyer, T.D., Eds.: Hepatology. A Textbook of Liver Disease. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders, pp. 351-393.

17. Boorman, G.A.; Montgomery, C.A., Jr.; Eustis, S.L.; Wolfe, M.J.; McConnell, E.E.; Hardisty, J.F. (1985) Quality assurance in pathology for rodent carcinogenicity studies. Milman, H.; Weisburger, E., Eds.: Handbook of Carcinogen Testing. Park Ridge, NJ: Noyes Publications, pp. 345-357.

18. Bruckmann, P.; Kersten, W.; Funcke, W.; Balfanz, E.; Konig, J.; Theisen, J.; Ball, M.; Papke, O. (1988) The occurrence of chlorinated and other organic trace compounds in urban air. Chemosphere 17:2363-2380.

19. Bruckner, J.V.; Khanna, K.L.; Cornish, H.H. (1973) Biological responses of the rat to polychlorinated biphenyls. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 24:434-448.

20. Bruner, R.H. (1984) Pathologic findings in laboratory animals exposed to hydrocarbon fuels of military interest. Mehlman, M.A., Ed.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 133-140.

21. Brunn, H.; Berlich, H.D.; Muller, F.J. (1985) Residues of pesticides and polychlorinated biphenyls in game animals. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 34:527-532.

22. Busey, W.M.; Cockrell, B.Y. (1984) Non-neoplastic exposure-related renal lesions in rats following inhalation of unleaded gasoline vapors. Mehlman, M.A., Ed.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 57-64.

23. Cabral, J.R.P.; Shubiki, P.; Mollner, T.; Raitano, F. (1977) Carcinogenic activity of hexachlorobenzene in hamsters. Nature 269:510-511. 24. Capen, C.C.; Martin, S.L. (1989) The effects of xenobiotics on the structure and function of thyroid follicular and C-cells. Toxicol. Pathol. 17:266-293.

25. Carlson, A.R.; Kosian, P.A. (1987) Toxicity of chlorinated benzenes to fathead minnows (*Pimephales promelas*). Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 16:129-135.

26. Charbonneau, M.; Strasser, J.; Lock, E.A.; Turner, M.J.; Swenberg, J.A. (1989) 1,4-Dichlorobenzene-induced nephrotoxicity: Similarity with unleaded gasoline (UG)-induced renal effects. Bach, P.; Lock, E.A.; Eds.: Nephrotoxicity: Extrapolation from in Vitro to in Vivo and from Animals to Man. New York: Plenum Press, Inc., pp. 557-562.

27. Charlton, M.N.; Oliver, B.G. (1986) Chlorinated organic contaminants on suspended sediment in Lake St. Clair. Water Poll. Res. J. Canada 21:380-388.

28. Chu, I.; Villeneuve, D.; Secours, V. (1983) Comparative toxicity of 1,2,3,4-, 1,2,4,5-, and 1,2,3,5-tetrachlorobenzene in the rat: Results of acute and subacute studies. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 11:663-677.

29. Collins, W.T.; Capen, C.C. (1980) Ultrastructural and functional alterations of the rat thyroid gland produced by polychlorinated biphenyls compared with iodide excess and deficiency, and thyrotropin and thyroxine administration. Virchows Arch. [B] 33:213-231.

30. Collins, W.T., Jr.; Capen, C.C.; Kasza, L.; Carter, C.; Dailey, R.E. (1977) Effect of polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) on the thyroid gland of rats. Am. J. Pathol. 89:119-136.

31. Courtney, K.D.; Andrews, J.E.; Ebron, M.T. (1977) Teratology study of pentachlorobenzene in mice: No teratogenic effect at 50 or 100 mg/ kg/day from day 6 to day 15 of gestation. Int. Res. Commun. Syst. Med. Sci. Libr. Compend. 5:587. 32. Debets, F.M.H.; Hamers, W.J.H.M.B.; Strik, J.J.T.W.A. (1980) Metabolism as a prerequisite for the porphyrinogenic action of polyhalogenated aromatics, with special reference to hexachlorobenzene and polybrominated biphenyls (Firemaster BP-6). Int. J. Biochem. 12: 1019-1025.

33. Debets, F.M.H.; Reinders, J.H.; Debets, A.J.M.; Lossbroek, T.G.; Strik, J.J.T.W.A.; Koss, G. (1981) Biotransformation and porphyrinogenic action of hexachlorobenzene and its metabolites in a primary liver cell culture. Toxicology 19:185-196.

34. De Matteis, F. (1986) Experimental hepatic porphyria caused by hexachlorobenzene: Mechanism of the metabolic block. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 427-431.

35. Denomme, M.A.; Leece, B.; Gyorkos, J.; Homonko, K.; Safe, S. (1983) Polychlorinated benzene and phenol congeners as inducers of rat hepatic drug-metabolizing enzymes in immature male Wistar rats. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 61:1063-1070.

36. Dodd, D.E.; Losco, P.E.; Troup, C.M.; Pritts, I.M.; Tyler, T.R. (1987) Hyalin droplet nephrosis in male Fischer-344 rats following inhalation of diisobutyl ketone. Toxicol. Ind. Health 3:443-457.

37. Duncan, J.R.; Prasse, R.W. (1977) Veterinary Laboratory Medicine: Clinical Pathology. Ames: Iowa State University Press, pp. 81-83.

38. Dunn, J.S.; Booth, N.H.; Bush, P.B.; Farrell, R.L.; Thomason, D.; Goetsch, D.D. (1978) The accumulation and elimination of tissue residues after feeding pentachloronitrobenzene to white leghorn cockerels. Poultry Sci. 57:1533-1538.

39. Dunn, O.J. (1964) Multiple comparisons using rank sums. Technometrics 6:241-252.

40. Elceman, G.A.; Clement, R.E.; Karasek, F.W. (1981) Variations in concentrations of organic compounds including polychlorinated dibenzo-*p*-dioxins and polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons in fly ash from a municipal incinerator. Anal. Chem. 53:955-959.

41. Ellenton, J.A.; Brownlee, L.J.; Hollebone, B.R. (1985) Aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase levels in herring gull embyros from different locations on the Great Lakes. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 4:615-622.

42. Engst, R.; Macholz, R.M.; Kujawa, M. (1976) The metabolism of hexachlorobenzene (HCB) in rats. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 16:248-251.

43. Fox, G.A.; Kennedy, S.W.; Norstrom, R.J.; Wigfield, D.C. (1988) Porphyria in herring gulls: A biochemical response to chemical contamination of Great Lakes food chains. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 7:831-839.

44. Galloway, S.M.; Armstrong, M.J.; Reuben, C.; Colman, S.; Brown, B.; Cannon, C.; Bloom, A.D.; Nakamura, F.; Ahmed, M.; Duk, S.; Rimpo, J.; Margolin, B.H.; Resnick, M.A.; Anderson, B.; Zeiger, E. (1987) Chromosome aberrations and sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster ovary cells: Evaluations of 108 chemicals. Environ. Molec. Mutagen. 10(Suppl. 10):1-175.

45. Gartrell, M.J.; Craun, J.C.; Podrebarac, D.S.; Gunderson, E.L. (1985a) Pesticides, selected elements, and other chemicals in infant and toddler total diet samples, October 1978-September 1979. J. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem. 68:842-861.

46. Gartrell, M.J.; Craun, J.C.; Podrebarac, D.S.; Gunderson, E.L. (1985b) Pesticides, selected elements, and other chemicals in adult total diet samples, October 1978-September 1979. J. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem. 68:862-875.

47. Goerz, G.; Vizethum, W.; Bolsen, K.; Krieg, T.; Lissner, R. (1978) Hexachlorobenzene (HCB) induced porphyria in rats. Influence of HCBmetabolites on the biosynthesis of heme. Arch. Dermatol. Res. 263:189-196. 48. Goldstein, J.A.; Linko, P.; Huckins, J.N.; Stalling, D.L. (1982) Structure-activity relationships of chlorinated benzenes as inducers of different forms of cytochrome *P*-450 in rat liver. Chem. Biol. Interact. 41:131-139.

49. Goldstein, J.A.; Linko, P.; Hahn, M.E.; Gasiewicz, T.A.; Yeowell, H.N. (1986) Structureactivity relationships of chlorinated benzenes as inducers of hepatic cytochrome P-450 isozymes in the rat. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 519-526.

50. Greve, P.A. (1973) Pentachlorobenzene as a contaminant of animal feed. Meded. Fac. Landbowwet Rijksoniv Gent. 38:775-784.

51. Halder, C.A.; Warne, T.M.; Hatoum, N.S. (1984) Renal toxicity of gasoline and related petroleum naphthas in male rats. Mehlman, M.A., Ed.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 73-87.

52. Hallett, D.J.; Norstrom, R.J.; Onuska, F.I.; Comba, M.E. (1982) Incidence of chlorinated benzenes and chlorinated ethylenes in Lake Ontario herring gulls. Chemosphere 11:277-285.

53. Haworth, S.; Lawlor, T.; Mortelmans, K.; Speck, W.; Zeiger, E. (1983) Salmonella mutagenicity test results for 250 chemicals. Environ. Mutagen. Suppl. 1:3-142.

54. Henry, J.B. (1984) Clinical Diagnosis and Management by Laboratory Methods, 7th ed. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company, pp. 305-312.

55. Herren-Freund, S.L.; Pereira, M.A. (1986) Carcinogenicity of by-products of disinfection in mouse and rat liver. Environ. Health Perspect. 69:59-65. 56. Ikegami, S.; Tsuchihashi, F.; Ohno, M.; Nishide, E. (1987) Relationship between chemical structure of chlorinated benzenes and their effect on hepatic and serum lipid components in rats. Shokuhin Eiseigaku Zasshi 28:436-444.

57. Jaffe, R.; Hites, R.A. (1986) Anthropogenic, polyhalogenated, organic compounds in nonmigratory fish from the Niagara River area and tributaries to Lake Ontario. J. Great Lakes Res. 12:63-71.

58. Jan, J. (1983) Chlorobenzene residues in human fat and milk. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 30:595-599.

59. Jan, J.; Malnersic, S. (1980) Chlorinated benzene residues in fish in Slovenia (Yugoslavia). Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 24:824-827.

60. Jonckheere, A. (1954) A distribution-free ksample test against ordered alternatives. Biometrika 41:133-145.

61. Khera, K.S.; Villeneuve, D.C. (1975) Teratogenicity studies on halogenated benzenes (pentachloro-, pentachloronitro-, and hexabromo-) in rats. Toxicology 5:117-122.

62. Kitchen, D.N. (1984) Neoplastic renal effects of unleaded gasoline in Fischer 344 rats. Mehlman, M.A.; Hemstreet, G.P., III; Thorpe, J.J.; Weaver, N.K., Eds.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 65-72.

63. Kohli, J.; Jones, D.; Safe, S. (1976) The metabolism of higher chlorinated benzene isomers. Can. J. Biochem. 54:203-208.

64. Konemann, H.; van Leeuwen, K. (1980) Toxicokinetics in fish: Accumulation and elimination of six chlorobenzenes by guppies. Chemosphere 9:3-20.

65. Koss, G.; Koransky, W. (1978) Pentachlorophenol in different species of vertebrates after administration of hexachlorobenzene and pentachlorobenzene. Environ. Sci. Rev. 12:131-137. 66. Kuchar, E.J.; Geenty F.O.; Griffith, W.P.; Thomas, R.J. (1969) Analytical studies of metabolism of Terraclor in beagle dogs, rats, and plants. J. Agri. Food Chem. 17:1237-1240.

67. Kuehl, D.W.; Durhan, E.; Butterworth, B.; Linn, D. (1984) Identification of polychlorinated planar chemicals in fishes from major watersheds near the Great Lakes. Environ. Intl. 10: 45-49.

68. Kuiper-Goodman, T.; Grant, D.L. (1986) Subchronic toxicity of hexachlorobenzene in the rat: Clinical, biochemical, morphological and morphometric findings. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 343-348.

69. Lambrecht, R.W.; Erturk, E.; Grunden, E.E.; Peters, H.A.; Morris, C.R.; Bryan, G.T. (1983) Renal tumors in rats (R) chronically exposed to hexachlorobenzene (HCB). Carcinogenesis 24:59 (Abstr.).

70. Li, S.M.A.; Denomme, M.A.; Leece, B.; Safe, S.; Dutton, D.; Parkinson, A.; Thomas, P.E.; Ryan, D.; Bandiera, S.; Reik, L.M.; Levin, W. (1986) Hexachlorobenzene and substituted pentachlorobenzenes (X-C₆Cl₅) as inducers of hepatic cytochrome P-450-dependent mono-oxygenases. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 527-534.

71. Linder, R.; Scotti, T.; Goldstein, J.; McElroy, K.; Walsh, D. (1980) Acute and subchronic toxicity of pentachlorobenzene. J. Environ. Pathol. Toxicol. 4:183-196.

72. Maronpot, R.R.; Boorman, G.A. (1982) Interpretation of rodent hepatocellular proliferative alterations and hepatocellular tumors in chemical safety assessment. Toxicol. Pathol. 10:71-80. 73. Matthews, H.B. (1986) Factors determining hexachlorobenzene distribution and persistence in higher animals. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 253-260.

74. McClain, R.M. (1989) The significance of hepatic microsomal enzyme induction and altered thyroid function in rats: Implications for thyroid gland neoplasia. Toxicol. Pathol. 17:294-306.

75. Mehendale, H.M.; Fields, M.; Matthews, H.B. (1975) Metabolism and effects of hexachlorobenzene on hepatic microsomal enzymes in the rat. J. Agr. Food Chem. 23:261-265.

76. Melancon, M.J.; Lech, J.J. (1985) The uptake, distribution and elimination of di-, tri-, tetra-, and pentachlorobenzene in rainbow trout. Fed. Proc. 44:516 (Abstr.).

77. Mes, J.; Davies, D.J.; Turton, D. (1982) Polychlorinated biphenyl and other chlorinated hydrocarbon residues in adipose tissue of Canadians. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 28:97-104.

78. Mes, J.; Davies, D.J.; Turton, D.; Sun, W.-F. (1986) Levels and trends of chlorinated hydrocarbon contaminants in the breast milk of Canadian women. Food Addit. Contam. 3:313-322.

79. Morrissey, R.E.; Schwetz, B.A.; Lamb, J.C., IV; Ross, M.C.; Teague, J.L.; Morris, R.W. (1988) Evaluation of rodent sperm, vaginal cytology, and reproductive organ weight data from National Toxicology Program 13-week studies. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 11:343-358.

80. Murty, C.V.R.; Olson, M.J.; Garg, B.D.; Roy, A.K. (1988) Hydrocarbon-induced hyaline droplet nephropathy in male rats during senescence. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 96:380-392. 81. National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1982) Carcinogenesis Bioassay of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin in Osborne-Mendel Rats and B6C3F₁ Mice (Gavage Study). NTP Technical Report No. 209. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD.

82. National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1985) Toxicology and Carcinogenesis Studies of 1,2-Dichlorobenzene in F344/N Rats and B6C3F₁ Mice. NTP Technical Report No. 255. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD. 195 p.

83. National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1987) Toxicology and Carcinogenesis Studies of 1,4-Dichlorobenzene in F344/N Rats and B6C3F₁ Mice. NTP Technical Report No. 319. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, Research Triangle Park, NC. 198 p.

84. National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1990a) Toxicity Studies of 1,2,4,5-Tetrachlorobenzene in F344/N Rats and B6C3F₁ Mice. NTP TOX 7. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, Research Triangle Park, NC. 43 p.

85. National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1990b) Toxicology and Carcinogenesis Studies of *d*-Limonene in F344/N Rats and B6C3F₁ Mice. NTP Technical Report No. 347. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health, Research Triangle Park, NC. 165 p.

86. Niimi, A.J.; Oliver, B.G. (1989) Distribution of polychlorinated biphenyl congeners and other halocarbons in whole fish and muscle among Lake Ontario salmonids. Environ. Sci. Technol. 23:83-88.

87. Ofstad, E.B.; Lunde, G.; Martinsen, K. (1978) Chlorinated aromatic hydrocarbons in fish from an area polluted by industrial effluents. Sci. Total Environ. 10:219-230. 88. Olie, K.; Lustenhouwer, J.W.A.; Hutzinger, O. (1980) Polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and related compounds in incinerator effluents. Hutzinger, O.; Frei, R.W.; Merian, E.; Pocchiari, F., Eds.: Chlorinated Dioxins and Related Compounds. Impact on the Environment. New York: Pergamon Press, pp. 227-244.

89. Oliver, B.G. (1987) Biouptake of chlorinated hydrocarbons from laboratory-spiked and field sediments by oligochaete worms. Environ. Sci. Technol. 21:785-790.

90. Oliver, B.G.; Charlton, M.N. (1984) Chlorinated organic contaminants on settling particulates in the Niagara River vicinity of Lake Ontario. Environ. Sci. Technol. 18:903-908.

91. Oliver, B.G.; Nicol, K.D. (1982) Chlorobenzenes in sediments, water, and selected fish from Lakes Superior, Huron, Erie, and Ontario. Environ. Sci. Toxicol. 16:532-536.

92. Oliver, B.G.; Niimi, A.J. (1983) Bioconcentration of chlorobenzenes from water by rainbow trout: Correlations with partition coefficients and environmental residues. Environ. Sci. Technol. 17:287-291.

93. Olson, M.J.; Garg, B.D.; Murty, C.V.R.; Roy, A.K. (1987) Accumulation of a_{2u} -globulin in the renal proximal tubules of male rats exposed to unleaded gasoline. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 90:43-51.

94. Onuska, F.I.; Terry, K.A. (1985) Determination of chlorinated benzenes in bottom sediment samples by WCOT column gas chromatography. Anal. Chem. 57:801-805.

95. Parke, D.V.; Williams, R.T. (1960) Studies in detoxication.
81. The metabolism of halogenobenzenes: (a) Penta- and hexa-chlorobenzenes.
(b) Further observations on 1:3:5-trichlorobenzene. Biochem. J. 74:5-9.

96. Pellizzari, E.D. (1982) Analysis for organic vapor emissions near industrial and chemical waste disposal sites. Environ. Sci. Technol. 16:781. 97. Pereira, W.E.; Rostad, C.E.; Chiou, C.T.; Brinton, T.I.; Barber, L.B., II; Demcheck, D.K.; Demas, C.R. (1988) Contamination of estuarine water, biota, and sediment by halogenated organic compounds: A field study. Environ. Sci. Technol. 22:772-778.

98. Peter, C.P.; Burek, J.D.; van Zwieten, M.J. (1986) Spontaneous nephropathies in rats. Toxicol. Pathol. 14:91-99.

99. Peters, H.A.; Gocman, A.; Cripps, D.J.; Bryan, G.T.; Dogramaci, I. (1982) Epidemiology of hexachlorobenzene-induced porphyria in Turkey. Clinical and laboratory follow-up after 25 years. Arch. Neurol. 39:744-749.

100. Phillips, R.D.; Cockrell, B.Y. (1984) Effect of certain light hydrocarbons on kidney function and structure in male rats. Mehlman, M.A.; Hemstreet, G.P., III; Thorpe, J.J.; Weaver, N.K., Eds.: Advances in Modern Environmental Toxicology, Vol. VII. Renal Effects of Petroleum Hydrocarbons. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Scientific Publishers, Inc., pp. 89-105.

101. Poh-Fitzpatrick, P.; Ormelli, S.; Young, S.; Hsu, H.; Harbor, L.C. (1974) Rapid quantitative assay for erythrocyte porphyrins. Arch. Dermatol. 110:225-230.

102. Read, N.G.; Astbury, P.J.; Morgan, R.J.I.; Parsons, D.N.; Port, C.J. (1988) Induction and exacerbation of hyaline droplet formation in the proximal tubular cells of the kidneys from male rats receiving a variety of pharmacological agents. Toxicology 52:81-101.

103. Roy, A.K. (1977) Early events in the steroidal regulation of a_{2u} globulin in rat liver. Evidence for both androgenic and estrogenic induction. Eur. J. Biochem. 73:537-543.

104. Rozman, K.; Mueller, W.F.; Coulston, F.; Korte, F. (1979) Metabolism and pharmacokinetics of pentachlorobenzene in the rhesus monkey. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 22:190-195.

105. San Martin de Viale, L.C.; Viale, A.A.; Nacht, S.; Grinstein, M. (1970) Experimental porphyria induced in rats by hexachlorobenzene. A study of the porphyrins excreted by urine. Clin. Chim. Acta 28:13-23. 106. Sarkar, F.H.; Mancini, M.A.; Nag, A.C.; Roy, A.K. (1986) Cellular interactions in the hormonal induction of a_{2u} -globulin in rat liver. J. Endocrinol. 111:205-208.

107. Sax, N.I. (1984) Pentachlorobenzene. Dangerous Properties of Industrial Materials, 6th ed. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold Co., Inc., p. 2125.

108. Schreiner, M.; Spitzhuttl, E.; Vierle, O. (1986) Determination of polychlorinated biphenyls and other chlorinated hydrocarbons in context with examinations of dioxins in waste incinerators. Chemosphere 15:2093-2097.

109. Shirley, E. (1977) A non-parametric equivalent of Williams' test for contrasting increasing dose levels of a treatment. Biometrics 33:386-389.

110. Short, B.G.; Burnett, V.L.; Swenberg, J.A. (1986) Histopathology and cell proliferation induced by 2,2,4-trimethylpentane in the male rat kidney. Toxicol. Pathol. 14:194-203.

111. Short, B.G.; Burnett, V.L.; Cox, M.G.; Bus, J.S.; Swenberg, J.A. (1987) Site-specific renal cytotoxicity and cell proliferation in male rats exposed to petroleum hydrocarbons. Lab. Invest. 57:564-577.

112. Silkworth, J.B.; McMartin, D.N.; Rej, R.; Narans, R.S.; Stein, V.B.; Briggs, R.G.; Kaminsky, L.S. (1984) Subchronic exposure of mice to Love Canal soil contaminants. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 4:231-239.

113. Sinclair, P.R.; Sinclair, J.F.; Bement, W.J.; Lambrecht, R.W.; Bonkovsky, H.L. (1986) Induction of porphyria in cultured chick-embryo hepatocytes by halogenated aromatic compounds. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 535-542.

114. Sittig, M. (1981) Handbook of Toxic and Hazardous Chemicals. Park Ridge, NJ: Noyes Publications, p. 522. 115. Smith, A.G.; Francis, J.E. (1981) Increased inhibition of hepatic uroporphyrinogen decarboxylase by hexchlorobenzene in male rats given the oestrogenic drugs diethylstilboestrol and chlorotrianisene. Biochem. Pharmacol. 30:1849-1853.

116. Smith, A.G.; Francis, J.E.; Dinsdale, D.; Manson, M.M.; Cabral, J.R.P. (1985) Hepatocarcinogenicity of hexachlorobenzene in rats and the sex difference in hepatic iron status and development of porphyria. Carcinogenesis 6:631-636.

117. Somers, J.D.; Goski, B.C; Barrett, M.W. (1987) Organochlorine residues in Northeastern Alberta otters. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 39:783-790.

118. Stewart, F.P.; Smith, A.G. (1986) Metabolism of the "mixed" cytochrome P-450 inducer hexachlorobenzene by rat liver microsomes. Biochem. Pharmacol. 35:2163-2170.

119. Stonard, M.D.; Phillips, P.G.N.; Foster, J.R.; Simpson, M.G.; Lock, E.A. (1986) a_{2U} -Globulin: Measurement in rat kidney following adminstration of 2,2,4-trimethylpentane. Toxicology 41:161-168.

120. Strik, J.J.T.W.A. (1986) Subacute toxicity of hexachlorobenzene. Morris, C.R.; Cabral, J.R.P., Eds.: Hexachlorobenzene: Proceedings of an International Symposium. IARC Scientific Publications No. 77. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, pp. 335-342.

121. Strik, J.J.T.W.A.; Debets, F.M.H.; Koss, G. (1980) Chemical porphyria. Kimbrough, R.D., Ed.: Topics in Environmental Health, Vol. 4. Halogenated Biphenyls, Terphenyls, Naphthalenes, Dibenzodioxins and Related Products. Elsevier, pp. 192-239.

122. Swackhamer, D.L.; Hites, R.A. (1988) Occurrence and bioaccumulation of organochlorine compounds in fishes from Siskiwit Lake, Isle Royale, Lake Superior. Environ. Sci. Technol. 22:543-548.

123. Swenberg, J.A.; Short, B.; Borghoff, S.; Strasser, J.; Charbonneau, M. (1989) The comparative pathobiology of a_{2u} -globulin nephropathy. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 97:35-46. 124. Takazawa, R.S.; Strobel, H.W. (1986) Cytochrome P-450 mediated reductive dehalogenation of the perhalogenated aromatic compound hexachlorobenzene. Biochemistry 25:4804-4809.

125. Thomas, F.B.; Halder, C.A.; Holdsworth, C.E.; Cockrell, B.Y. (1985) Hydrocarbon nephropathy in male rats. Temporal and morphologic characterization of the renal lesions. Bach, P.H.; Lock, E.A., Eds.: Renal Heterogeneity and Target Cell Toxicity. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., pp. 477-480.

126. Trump, B.F.; Jones, T.W.; Lipsky, M.M. (1985) Light hydrocarbon nephropathy. Bach, P.H.; Lock, E.A., Eds.: Renal Heterogeneity and Target Cell Toxicity. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., pp. 493-504.

127. Umegaki, K.; Ichikawa, T. (1988) Relationship between changes of drug metabolizing enzyme activities and toxicity following pentachlorobenzene administration in rats. Eisei Kagaku 34:518-523.

128. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) (1980a) Background Document, Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, Subtitle C. Identification and Listing of Hazardous Waste, Appendix A. Health and Environmental Effect Profiles. Washington, DC: USEPA, Office of Solid Waste.

129. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) (1980b) Ambient Water Quality Criteria for Chlorinated Benzenes. Contract No. NTIS PB81-117392. Washington, DC: USEPA.

130. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) (1983) Chlorinated Benzene Aggregates Derived From Information Under TSCA Section 8(a). Preliminary Assessment Information Rule (47 FR 26992) Using the Techniques for Aggregating Data Described by 48 FR 27041. Washington, DC: USEPA, Office of Toxic Substances.

131. van den Berg, K.J.; Zurcher, C.; Brouwer, A. (1988) Effects of 3,4,3',4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl on thyroid function and histology in marmoset monkeys. Toxicol. Lett. 41:77-86.

132. Viau, A.C.; Studak, S.M.; Karasek, F.W. (1984) Comparative analysis of hazardous compounds on fly-ash from municipal waste incineration by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Can. J. Chem. 62:2140-2145.

133. Villaneuva, E.C.; Jennings, R.W.; Burse, V.W.; Kimbrough, R.D. (1974) Evidence of chlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and chlorodibenzofuran in hexachlorobenzene. J. Agri. Food Chem. 22:916-917.

134. Villeneuve, D.C.; Khera, K.S. (1975) Placental transfer of halogenated benzenes (pentachloro-, pentachloronitro-, and hexabromo-) in rats. Environ. Physiol. Biochem. 5:328-331. 135. Vogelgesang, J. (1986) Hexachlorobenzene, octachlorostyrene and other organochlorine compounds in waste water from industrial hightemperature processes involving chlorine. Z. Wasser Abwasser Forsch. 19:140-144.

136. Williams, D.T.; LeBel, G.L.; Junkins, E. (1984) A comparison of organochlorine residues in human adipose tissue autopsy samples from two Ontario municipalities. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 13:19-29.

137. Zeiger, E.; Anderson, B.; Haworth, S.; Lawlor, T.; Mortelmans, K. (1988) Salmonella mutagenicity tests: IV. Results from the testing of 300 chemicals. Environ. Molec. Mutagen. 11(Suppl. 12):1-158.

APPENDIX

ORGAN WEIGHTS AND HEMATOLOGIC, SERUM CHEMISTRY, URINALYSIS, REPRODUCTIVE SYSTEM, AND LIVER PORPHYRIN DATA FOR RATS AND MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE

 PAGE

 TABLE A1
 ORGAN WEIGHTS FOR RATS EXAMINED HISTOLOGICALLY IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK

 FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE
 43

 TABLE A2
 RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK

 FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE
 44

 TABLE A3
 RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK

 FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE
 47

Organ	Control	33 ppm	100 ppm	330 ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE			<u></u>			
Body weight						
(grams)	354 ± 7.1	339 ± 7.9	344 ± 8.5	345 ± 5.6	335 ± 8.3	**299 ± 68
Brain						
Absolute	1.905 ± 25	1.936 ± 14	1.933 ± 20	1.936 ± 18	1.905 ± 23	$1,891 \pm 21$
Relative	5.4 ± 0.12	*5.8 ± 0.14	5.6 ± 0.14	5.6 ± 0.08	5.7 ± 0.12	$**6.4 \pm 0.14$
Heart						
Absolute	1.060 ± 36	1.105 ± 47	1.047 ± 35	1.026 ± 21	1.067 ± 42	998 ± 26
Relative	3.0 ± 0.10	3.3 ± 0.12	3.0 ± 0.05	3.0 ± 0.07	3.2 ± 0.09	$*3.4 \pm 0.12$
Right testis						
Absolute	$1,489 \pm 20$	$1,462 \pm 20$	$1,481 \pm 25$	$1,468 \pm 24$	$1,506 \pm 22$	$1,495 \pm 18$
Relative	4.2 ± 0.09	4.3 ± 0.11	4.3 ± 0.06	4.3 ± 0.07	$*4.5 \pm 0.06$	**5.0 ± 0 07
FÉMALE						
Body weight						
(grams)	209 ± 5.3	200 ± 2.9	197 ± 3.1	**189 ± 4.5	*195 ± 2.2	**193 ± 2.2
Brain						
Absolute	1.789 ± 31	1.831 ± 19	1.793 ± 17	1.737 ± 27	1.760 ± 29	1.754 ± 22
Relative	8.6 ± 0.24	9.2 ± 0.17	9.1 ± 0.13	9.2 ± 0.19	9.0 ± 0.17	9.1 ± 0.13
Heart						
Absolute	706 ± 15	661 ± 13	692 ± 15	649 ± 23	717 ± 15	708 ± 11
Relative	3.4 ± 0.08	3.3 ± 0.06	3.5 ± 0.09	3.4 ± 0.09	*3.7 ± 0.09	*3 .7 ± 0.07

TABLE A1. ORGAN WEIGHTS FOR RATS EXAMINED HISTOLOGICALLY IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

(a) Mean \pm standard error in milligrams (absolute) or milligrams per gram (relative) unless otherwise specified for groups of 10 animals; P values vs. the controls by Dunn's test (Dunn, 1964) or Shirley's test (Shirley, 1977). *P<0.05

**P<0.01

Analysis	Co	nt	rol	33	P	pm	100	I	ppm	330	F	ppm	1,0	000	ррт	2,0	00 I	opm
MALE	<u> </u>																	
No examined (b)		9			10			10	0		10)		1	0		10	
Hematocrit (percent)	46 1	±	0 52	45 7	±	0 43	46 2	±	0 88	44 9	±	0 49	**4	t 0 5	0 76	**41	9 ±	0 26
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	166	ŧ	0 13	16 5	±	011	16 5	±	0 23	*16 0	±	0 16	**14	18 1	: 021	**14	9 ±	012
Mean corpuscular	10.0	<u>ـ</u>	A 99	10.0			10.4	-		10.1	-	0.07		70 4		4417	a +	0.12
Mean comuscular hemoriol	100	т	0 22	10.0	r	014	16 4	Τ	0 18	181	τ	007		101	. 0 10		9 1	0 13
concentration (g/dl) Mean ceil voinme	36 1	±	0 37	36 1	±	0 21	35 8	±	0 38	35 8	±	0 20	*3	53 1	: 0 23	35	5 ±	0 29
(microns ³)	51.4	±	0 38	51 7	±	0 30	51 4	±	0 27	50 7	±	0 30	*56)4 ±	0 27	*50	4 ±	0 37
Platelets (10 ³ /microliter)	558	±	89	579	±	22 0	547	±	15 5	550	±	80	*5	92 1	96	**64	8 ±	172
Erythrocytes (106/microlite	r) 90	±	0 13	88	±	0 06	90	±	: 017	89	±	0 10	**(33 1	: 016	**8	3 ±	0 07
/106/microliter)	0.14	+	0.011	0.19	+	0.019	0.15	+	0.012	0 14	+	0.013	0	16 +	0.013	* 0.1	9 +	0.012
Albumin (g/dl)	0 14	Ŧ	0.011	012	-	0012	0.13	-		0.14	-	0015	0	10 1				0012
Day 3	(c) 4 3	±	0 05	43	±	0 06	44	±	0 05	44	±	0 07	4	13 1	0 09	4	3 ±	0 09
Day 15	43	±	0 09	43	±	0 09	(d) 4 4	±	0 07	44	±	0 08	**,	16 ±	0 05	**5	3 ±	0 09
Day 45	45	±	0 05	47	÷	0.06	45	±	0 10	•49	±	0 11	**	51 1	014	**5	7 ±	011
Day 90 Creatining (mg/dl)	51	I	0 07	50	I	0 12	53	Ι	0.09	51	Ξ	0.06	••;	591	: 0.08	**6	2 I	0.06
Day 3	(c) 0 36	±	0 037	0 34	±	0 037	0 37	±	0 0 2 6	0 34	±	0 040	0	37 ±	0 033	03	7 ±	0 030
Day 15	0 28	±	0 015	0 30	±	0 026	0 29	±	0 028	0 32	±	0 025	**0	44 ±	0 034	**0 3	8 ±	0 025
Day 45	0 39	±	0 020	0 40	±	0 015	0 44	±	0 0 1 6	**0 46	±	0 016	**0	58 ±	0 0 2 5	**0 5	3 ±	0 015
Day 90	0 51	±	0 035	0 52	±	0 029	0 57	±	0 040	0 57	±	0 026	**0	69 ±	: 0 023	**0 6	6 ±	0 016
Sorbitol dehydrogenase (IU	/liter)	+	0.40	(d) 9 0	+		(6 0 S	+	0.51	(m) 9 A	+	0.52	(6.)	20.4	0.08	0.10	∩ +	0.62
Day 15	(8)03	+	1.30	(b)99	÷	1 01	(h) 9 3	+	0.71	10.8	÷	1.37	**(h) 15	36 4	0.53	** h) 11	6 ÷	0.87
Day 45	(d) 8 3	÷	0 31	70	Ŧ	0 42	83	Ŧ	0.30	(d) 9 5	Ŧ	0 57	*(d) 10	08 ±	0.82	**(h) 13	7 ±	0 96
Day 90	12 3	±	1 07	93	Ŧ	0 47	76	±	0.90	117	±	0 33	15	37 1	1 80	**22	2 ±	1 02
GGT (IU/liter)																		
Day 3	(c) 2 7	÷	0 45	22	±	0 47	45	÷	: 1 10	38	÷	0 95	4	11 1	: 074	2	6 ±	0 64
Day 15 Day 45	09	1	068	21	÷	0.91	26	±	102	16	±	043	1	111	023	*3	31. 5+	106 043
Day 90	07	÷	0.33	10	÷	0.37	04	+	016	06	÷	0 27		13 1	015	2	0 +	0 37
Truodothyronine (ng/dl)	• •	~			-		••	-		00	-					-	• -	
Day 15	80 7	±	2 66	76 4	±	4 92	76 8	±	3 21	**61 8	±	2 68	**5	14 1	2 28	**65	4 ±	354
Day 45	(d) 102 9	±	618	114 6	±	8 24	103 6	±	7 29	(h) 89 9	± -	8 53	*7:	37 1	4 99	94	5 ±	8 56
Free thyroxin (ng/dl)	82 7	Ξ	3 (2	06 V	Ξ	4 12	760	Ξ	272	-64 1	Ξ	370	-04	1 1	237	73	4 I	3 59
Day 15	0 28	±	0 011	**0 22	±	0 014	**0 21	±	0 009	**0 10	±	0 005	**0	08 1	0 002	**0 1	0 +	0 005
Day 45	0 23	±	0 008	0 21	±	0 007	**0 18	±	0 009	**0 13	±	0 005	**0	10 ±	0 004	**0 1	0 ±	0 004
Day 90	0 22	±	0 007	**0 18	±	0 006	**0 19	±	0 006	**0 13	±	0 003	**0	09 ±	0 004	**0 1	.0 ±	0 005
Total thyroxin (micrograms	/dl)	Ŧ	A 91		+	0.07	*** *	+	0	**1.0	+	0.00	**		0.00		o 1	0.05
Day 45	60 88	+	0.25	5 Z R O	- -	02/	**4 0	+	019	**95	Ξ +	0.00	**	1 8 4	0.06	•• n/ L ••1	4 I 4 +	0.05
Day 90	67	±	0 19	**53	÷	0 20	**5.4	÷	0 15	**30	÷	010	**	17 1	0.03	**1	7 ±	0 04
Thyrotropia (ng/ml)		_			_		• •	-			_	• - •				-	. –	
Day 15	34	±	0 37	*5 2	±	0 88	(d) 3 9	±	0 41	4 5	±	0 72	**(d) (58 1	066	** d) 6	8 ±	1 02
Day 45	(d)61	±	0 93	(h) 59	±	072	(g) 8 2	÷	176	(g) 4 7	÷	0 55	(h) (30 1	: 0 50	h) 5	7 ±	0 77
Liver nombyrin (mirmøran	29 (s/a) for no	ב חמי	led anımı	3 D ale	Ξ	0.28	•38	Ι	: 0 33	33	Ξ	046	•	101	0 39	**5	δŦ	0.82
Day 90	(c) 0 54	±	0 075	•0 77	±	0 076	0 62	±	0 083	*0 86	±	0 080	•0	92 ±	0 157	*0 E	80 ±	0 1 1 3
Day 90 (ratio) (1)					143		1	11	5	1	159	9		17	0		148	
Abnormal sperm (percent) fo	or nonbled		nimais															
Day 90 (ratio) (i)	(c) 0 620	Ι	0 /6	0 680	110	0.082				•1060	17.	0133				**1 24	0 ±	0 181
Sperm density ($\times 10^6$)					***							-					200	
Day 90	769	±	42	739	±	43				754	±	41				79	9 ±	37
Day 90 (ratio) (1)				,	0.94	3				Q	9	8					1 04	
Der 90	06.1	+	0.74		Ŧ	0.00				02.0	<u>ـ</u>	1.00				0.9	o +	1 91
Day 90 (ratio) (i)	30 1	Ŧ	0 /4	340	0.99)				93.0	19	8				92	0.98	1.91
Caudal weight (mg)										•		•						
Day 90	178	±	4	178	±	6				175	±	5				16	18 ±	2
Day 90 (ratio) (1)					1 00)				C	9	8					0 94	
Day 90	£) ∡95	+	4	495	+	e				429	+	0				41	e +	
Day 90 (ratio) (1)	400	-	5	400	1 00)				*32	9	ອິ				41	096	•
No examined for urinalysis	(b)	9			5			4			5			1	0		10	
Urine specific gravity																		
Day 3	(e) 1 036	÷	0 004	(j) 1 030	÷	0 003	(k) 1 028	÷	0 009	(d) 1 039	ŧ	0 004	(g) 1 0	44 1	0 007	1 02	8 ±	0 002
Day 15 Day 90	1.050	т +	0.002	1047 (m) 2054	± +	0.009	1038	± +	0 012	1 039	±	0 011	(f) 10	32 <u>1</u> 41 -	0 003	(d) 1 04	14 ±	0.003
Urinary glucosa (mg/16 h)	1 000	-	~ ~~~	(\$) 1 034	T	0.009	(1) 1 005	r		··(n) 1 044	τ	0.001	10	-et 3	. 0 001	1.04	. L	0.001
Day 3	15	±	0 75	15	±	0 75	17	±	0 27	16	±	0 19	;	13 3	0 27	1	8 ±	0 28
Day 15	08	±	0 14	15	±	0 51	07	±	0 17	10	±	0 22	:	20 1	043	**3	6 ±	0 40
Day 90	14	±	011	13	±	0 25	12	Ŧ	0 13	**3 5	±	0 28	**	54 1	: 024	**6	6 ±	0 40

TABLE A2. RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEEDSTUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

Analysis	Co	ont	rol	33	ррт	100	ppm	330	ppm	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE (Continued)			<u> </u>					<u> </u>		
Urine pH											
Day 3	(e) 6 3	±	0 11	(j)63	± 025	(k) 6 3	± 017	(d) 61 :	± 0 08	62 ± 008	62 ± 0.08
Day 15	(1)68	±	0 14	64	± 019	65	± 0 20	65:	± 016	$(f) 65 \pm 0.22$	$**(d) 61 \pm 0.06$
Day 90	64	Í	011	(0)64	± 018	(c) 6 4	± 011	(1)62	E 0 08	62 ± 008	61 ± 0.07
Dav 3	30	±	0 36	27	± 107	26	± 0.55	28	± 049	17 ± 0.39	24 + 040
Day 15	27	÷	0 57	29	± 067	30	± 136	32	± 141	47 ± 091	49 ± 059
Day 90	34	±	0 25	29	± 053	30	± 039	*60 :	± 056	**118 ± 173	**347 ± 406
Urine volume (ml/16 h)											
Day 3	(e) 3 2	±	048	() 3 9	± 235	(k) 3 2	± 0.43	(h) 2 5 :	£ 056	13 ± 040	31 ± 043
Day 13 Day 90	(1)18	· -	0 19	27 £ (h) 1 6	± 078	(0) 1 3	± 142	(e) 2 2 : (c) 3 6 ·	+ 036	(1) 2 5 I 0 49 **4 5 + 0 40	$(a) 27 \pm 0.28$ **55 + 0.40
Day 30		· -	0.19	(1) 1 0	± 038	(0) 1 3	1 0 23	(6)54.	1 0 30	40 1 040	55 ± 040
FEMALE											
No examined (b)		10			9		10	1	,0	10	9
Hematocrit (percent)	46 1	±	0 65	46 4	± 061	45 6	± 055	45 9 :	± 064	**435 ± 048	**433 ± 047
Hemoglobin (g/dl)	16 6	±	011	16 6	± 010	16 2	± 013	163 :	£014	**155 ± 015	$**154 \pm 0.18$
hemoglobus (ng)	10.9	+	0.19	10.0	+ 0 10	10.4	+ 0.16	10.9	+ 0.29	**186 + 0.05	**181 + 014
Mean corpuscular hemogio	190 Mn		0.10	190	1 0 10	134	T 0 10	134.	L U 26		101 1 014
concentration (g/dl)	36 0	t t	0 38	35 7	± 033	35 5	± 028	356	± 049	357 ± 030	356 ± 0.24
Mean cell volume											
(microns ³)	55 0	+±	0 30	55 0	± 041	54 7	± 030	**53 8 :	£ 025	$*521 \pm 0.35$	**509 ± 020
Flatelets (10°/microliter)	-) 94	Ŧ	120	166*	± 84	528	± 193	49/ :	E 78 + 019	482 ± 97	**54/ I 6/ 85 + 0.07
Reticulocytes	•/ ••	-	V 11		1 0 03		T 011	0 .	L 0 13	85 I 003	30 I 001
(10 ⁶ /microliter)	0 14	±	0 012	0 16	± 0 018	0 15	± 0 015	013 :	± 0012	0.15 ± 0.011	016 ± 0016
Albumin (g/dl)											
Day 3	43	±	0 12	(c) 4 4	± 0 09	44	± 016	45 :	£ 015	43 ± 013	(c) 44 ± 014
Day 15	4 5	±	0.06	**4 9	± 0 09	*4 8	± 0 09	**49 :	± 008	$**53 \pm 012$	$**(c) 56 \pm 0.12$
Day 45	48	±	0 25	51	± 0.09	52	± 0.08	**54	E 0 09	**58 ± 010	**64 I 000
Creatinine (mg/dl)	51	Τ	011	54	T 010	54	I 022	-28	£ 0 24	01 I 019	66 I 029
Day 3	0 30	±	0 021	(c) 0 26	± 0016	0 25	± 0.017	0 33	± 0 021	029 ± 0018	(c) 0.32 ± 0.020
Day 15	0 41	±	0 023	0 44	± 0 041	0 43	± 0 021	0 42 :	± 0 033	045 ± 0022	$(c) 0 45 \pm 0 034$
Day 45	0 47	±	0 037	0 49	± 0 035	0 47	± 0.033	048:	± 0 036	043 ± 0033	047 ± 0029
Day 90	0 61	±	0 057	0 59	± 0 039	0 59	± 0 048	062 :	± 0042	055 ± 0.017	0.60 ± 0.029
Day 3	(liter) 9.4	+	0 37	(c) 8 1	+ 0.41	(h) 10 3	+ 0.90	(h) 9.2	+ 0.83	90 + 047	(c) 9 2 + 0.42
Day 15	10 3	±	0 78	(d) 10 0	± 096	(d) 12 5	± 112	(h) 12 1	± 134	**(h) 184 \pm 173	**(e) 14 3 ± 1 43
Day 45	(h) 7 2	±	0 47	(d) 7 5	± 066	*9 5	± 078	(h) 107 :	± 183	$**127 \pm 102$	**(d) 12 9 \pm 1 33
Day 90	85	±	0 85	97	± 097	**128	± 090	**154 :	£ 101	**197 ± 167	$**221 \pm 141$
GGT (IU/hter)		4	0 78	(-) 0 0	+ 0.04		+ 0.59	07	+ 0.70	18 + 045	(a) 9 9 ± 1 09
Day 15	15	+	048	(8)03	+ 074	22	± 0.32 + 0.47	18	+ 0.66	22 ± 051	*(e) 3 8 + 0.63
Day 45	16	Ŧ	0 40	13	± 053	11	± 031	10	± 045	16 ± 052	31 ± 0.68
Day 90	05	±	0 31	09	± 039	04	± 027	04	± 021	00 ± 000	20 ± 050
Truodothyronine (ng/dl)											
Day 15	116 8	±	3 92	(d) 105 8	± 586	1173	± 581	1151 :	£ 578	1027 ± 394	*(c) 98 7 ± 4 36
Day 45 Day 90	(h)979 043	± +	433	876	± 631	85 3	± 383	94.7 :	£ 686	959 ± 529	876 ± 369
Free thyroxin (ng/dl)	30.3	-	3 33	102 3	1 (40)	100 1	1 4 34	300.	5 3 61	104 5 I 593	922 ± 432
Day 15	0 20	±	0 012	*(d) 0 15	± 0013	* 0 15	± 0 012	**0.09 :	± 0 008	**0 08 ± 0 006	**(c) 0 08 ± 0 004
Day 45	0 16	±	0 013	0 13	± 0013	**0 10	± 0 009	**0 07 :	± 0006	**0 07 ± 0 006	**0 08 ± 0 004
Day 90	0 20	±	0 014	0 18	± 0010	**0 14	± 0 009) **0 10 :	± 0 005	**011 ± 0003	**011 ± 0007
LOCAL CHYFORIN (MICFOGRAMS	/Q[] 	+	0.14	•/Å) 9 G	+ 0.28	**3 *	+ 0.94	**9.9	+ 0 19	**17 + 0.09	##(c) 1 6 + 0.05
Day 45	47	÷	0 35	39	± 035	**3 2	± 0 21	**23	± 0.09	**18 ± 0.07	**15 ± 0.03
Day 90	50	±	0 29	47	± 025	**3 8	± 024	**25	± 0 09	**20 ± 008	**17 ± 006
Thyrotropin (ng/ml)											
Day 15	20	±	0 15	(d) 2 6	± 032	(h) 2 3	± 023	(h) 18 :	± 019	(h) 33 ± 0.45	$^{**(d)}44 \pm 0.55$
Day 45 Day 90	(1) 2 4	±+	032	(e) 23 92	± 055 + 090	(d)28 34	± U33	(h) 2 1 : (h) 2 4	I U 25 + 049	$(0) 32 \pm 0.25$ **84 + 1.15	**85 + 191
Liver porphyrin (microgram	s/g) for n	onbl	led anv	mals 33	47		- 0.38	(1)34	~ ~ +0	04 1 1 10	
Day 90	(h) 0 48	±	0 061	0 48	± 0088	0 41	± 0.089	0.63	± 0 054	064 ± 0185	*(c) 0 74 ± 0 045
Day 90 (ratio) (1)					101		85	1	31	134	154
Estrous cycle length for		,									** 1
nonbled animals (days)	4 90	±	U 10	**(c) 4 30	± 015			4 80	£013		h) 4 30 ± 0 15
Prostrue Prostrue	, ,	14 ?			199			01	4		14.3
4 100201 00								21			140
Estrus		21 4			27 1			25	29		27 1
Estrus Metestrus		21 4 21 4			271 200			21 20	29)0		27 1 24 3

TABLE A2. RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEEDSTUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (Continued)

TABLE A2. RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR RATS IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (Continued)

FEMALE (Continued)																			
No examined for urinalysis (b)	7			8			10)		7			7			9		
Urine specific gravity																			
Day 3	1 034	±	0 005	1 035	±	0 002	(f) 1 041	÷	0 005	1 036	±	0 003	1 040	±	0 007	(f) 1 028	±	0	005
Day 90 (d) 1 042	÷	0 006	1 047	±	0 007	1 044	Ŧ	0.006	*(c) 1 061	Ŧ	0 004	(0 1 052	+	0 004	*1 063	+	0	004
Urinary giucose (mg/16 h)		-			_			-			-			-			-	-	
Day 3	06	±	0 1 1	10	±	0 27	0.6	÷	0 11	*1.0	+	016	*1.0	+	0 21	11	+	0	23
Day 90	04	Ŧ	011	0.6	÷	013	0.5	Ŧ	0.08	07	Ŧ	0.09	**1 2	Ŧ	0.18	**2.6	Ŧ	õ	20
Urine nH	•••	-	• • •	•••	-	• ••		-		• •	-			-			-	Ŭ	
Day 3	64	+	0.07	63	+	0.13	(0.6.2	+	0.12	63	+	0.10	64	+	0.09	(e) 6.3	+	0	11
Day 90	(4) 6 7	Ŧ	0.28	(h) 6 4	Ŧ	0 13	63	Ŧ	0 21	(c) 6.3	Ŧ	015	(0.6.2	Ŧ	012	**6.0	Ŧ	ň	00
Urinary protein (mg/16 h)	(4)01	-	0 20	(1)0.	-	0 10		-		(0) 0 0	-			-	• • •		-	v	
Day 3	04	+	0.11	07	+	0.21	04	+	0.08	07	+	012	07	+	0 19	07	+	a	10
Day 90	04	Ŧ	0.08	0.5	Ŧ	010	04	Ŧ	0.06	0.6	Ŧ	010	**11	Ŧ	015	**15.5	Ŧ	ĭ	87
linne volume (mi/16 h)	•••	-	0.00		-	• • •	••	-			-	• • •		-			-	-	•.
Day 3	19	+	0.52	25	+	0.38	(1) 2 1	+	0.59	24	+	0.33	24	+	0.73	(m) 1.9	+	٥	63
Day 90	(d) 0 9	±	0 20	(h) 0 9	±	0 24	10	±	0 18	(c) 0 9	±	0 17	11	±	0 33	**21	±	ŏ	19

(a) Includes hematologic, serum chemical, urinalysis, reproductive function, and liver porphyrin data Mean ± standard error; GGT = γ glutamyl transpeptidase, hematologic analyses are for animals bled on day 90, except as noted, all analyses were performed on sequentially bled animals P values are vs the controls by Dunn s test (Dunn, 1964) or Shirley's test (Shirley, 1977) (b) Unlost otherwore near-ford

(b) Unless otherwise specified

(c) Ten animals were examined (d) Eight animals were examined

(e) Six animals were examined (f) Five animals were examined

(a) Store animals were examined (b) Nine animals were examined (c) Ratio = (exposed group mean/control group mean) × 100

(j) Two animals were examined (k) Three animals were examined

(l) Four animals were examined *P<0.05 **P<0.01

Analysis	Ca	ontr	ol	33	ppm	100	ррт	330 ppn	1,000 ppm	2,000 ppm
MALE		_								
Number examined (b)		10			10		10	10	9	9
Hemogiobin (g/dl) Mean call	178	± (0 27	176	± 024	18 3	± 038	179 ± 01	7 178±018	*169 ± 021
volume (micmae3)	49.0	+ (0.64	49 5	+ 0.43	49.0	+ 0.56	478 + 05	a b b b c b c c c c c c c c c c	48.0 + 0.62
Piatelets (103/microhter)	(e) 710	+ -	94.	709	+ 20	43 0 694	+ 46	742 + 38	768 + 26	**922 + 26
COT (III/hter)	(4) 105	÷.	4 80	20	+ 1 46	(4) 8.0	+ 4.02	(c) 80 + 22	$(d) 54 \pm 254$	$(d) 125 \pm 215$
Sorbitol debudrogenese	(0) 10 5	τ.	4 00	33	T 140	(0) 8 0	T 490	(C/OV 1 2 2	(u)54 ± 254	
(III/liter)	(d) 109	+	15.9	90	+ 94	(c) 88	+ 59	(c) $122 + 80$	**209 + 157	**(d 311 + 58.9
Ene thyrown (pg(d))	(4) 100	-	10 5	43	T 34	(0) 00	1 00	(0) 122 1 00	200 ± 107	(d 511 ± 562
Day 15	0.46	+ 4	0.095	0.43	+ 0.020	0.41	+ 0.016	*039 + 00	17 (a) 0.39 + 0.026	0.51 + 0.008
Day 45	0.35	+ (0 033	0.29	+ 0.026	0.28	+ 0.032	**0 21 + 00	$(e) 0 35 \pm 0 020$	0.35 ± 0.026
Day 90	(c) 0 51	+ 0	0.014	0.49	+ 0.014	0.46	+ 0.015	**0.36 + 0.0		(e) 0.52 ± 0.000
Total thyroxin (microgram	s/dl)	÷.,		0 10	1 0 014	0.00	2 0 0 10	000 1 00	041 1 0010	
Day 15	, 6 6	+ 1	0.53	59	± 021	**4 3	± 0.23	**34 + 01	5 **(a) 2.6 + 0.12	**28 + 0.09
Dav 45	5.0	+ (0 25	4.5	± 036	**3 4	± 0 22	**(c) 2 4 + 0 1	7 **(e) 1 9 + 0 10	**24 + 014
Day 90	(c) 6 9	+ (0.56	*5.4	± 034	**(c) 3 8	± 0 24	**25 + 02	1 **24 + 015	**(e) 2 2 + 0 0"
Truodothyronine (ng/dl)						10,00				
Day 15	(f) 108 4	+ !	5 72	(a) 85 1	+ 10.02	(h) 86 9	+ 9 22	782 + 56	$(1) 762 \pm 610$	(1) 1084 + 1244
Day 45	(h) 97 1	÷	19.37	(g) 96 1	+ 10.01	(h) 102 2	+ 898	(0.601 ± 14)	$(1) 650 \pm 886$	$(\sigma) 864 + 13.82$
Day 90	(d) 94 6	+ !	5 87	(d) 94 1	+ 751	(h) 91 6	+ 5 58	(h) 91 7 + 77	5 (a) 84.0 ± 6.28	$(d) 91.6 \pm 5.01$
Thyrotropin (ng/dl)	(1) 1.3	+ 6	0.33	(c) 1 2	+ 014	(d) 1.5	+ 0.42	$(c) 10 \pm 00$	4 $(d) 12 \pm 0.18$	$(d) 15 \pm 0.26$
Liver porphyrin (microgram	ns/g) for n	anbl	ed anım:	als.		(4) - 0		(0,10 ± 00		,u, 10 1 0 10
Day 90	(c) 0 51	± (0 036	0 54	± 0.064	0.48	± 0.084	0.57 ± 0.0	71 **0 93 ± 0 112	**(e) 0 92 ± 0 079
Day 90 (ratio) (k)		-			106		94	112	182	180
FEMALE										
Number are mined (b)					10		۵	10	à	•
rumber examined (b)		•			10		9	10	3	8
Hemoglobin (g/dl) Mean cell	177	±	0 29	172	± 014	17 4	± 016	175 ± 02	2 173±005	**167 ± 023
volume (microns ³)	50 6	± (0 50	49 4	± 037	50 3	± 017	498 ± 05	5 499±026	**488 ± 056
Platelets (10 ³ /microliter)	616	± 4	49	646	± 39	595	± 27	638 ± 32	728 ± 30	**824 ± 21
GGT (IU/liter) Sorbitol dehydrogenase	4 2	±	1 79	30	± 072	(d) 7 4	± 219	65 ± 25	6 31±101	**176 ± 194
(IU/hter)	(1) 56	±:	39	58	± 34	64	± 18	(c) 64 ± 35	**102 ± 37	$**165 \pm 115$
Free thyroxin (ng/dl)		_								-
Day 15	(e) 0 51	±	0 008	0 47	± 0019	(e) 0 46	± 0 022	049 ± 00	14 (e) 0 51 ± 0 013	(e) 0 52 ± 0 000
Day 45	0 49	± (023	(c) 0 51	± 0.008	0 50	± 0 009	051 ± 00	$08 0.52 \pm 0.001$	0.52 ± 0.000
Day 90	(e) 0 50	±	0 013	0 50	± 0 010	(e) 0 47	± 0 024	*043 ± 00	15 (e) 0 50 ± 0 013	(e) 0 52 ± 0 000
Fotal thyroxin (microgram	s/dl)									
Day 15	(e) 7 6	± (0 19	**6 4	± 022	**(e) 5 6	± 039	**41 ± 02	0 **(e)25±010	**(e) 3 1 ± 0 19
Day 45	72	± (34	**5 9	± 021	**4 9	± 023	**36 ± 00	7 **24 ± 0.09	**(c) 28 ± 009
Day 90	(e) 5 5	± (0 29	50	± 020	**(e) 4 4	± 025	**31 ± 00	8 **(e) 2 4 ± 0 09	**(e) 26 ± 009
fruodothyronine (ng/dl)										
Day 15	(h) 57 0	± 3	7 98	(g) 54 1	± 968	(h) 54 4	± 672	(f) 53 0 ± 7 9	7 (t) 386 ± 775	*(c) 104 7 ± 11 15
Day 45	(1) 114 4	± 8	8 55	(j) 89 9	± 659	(f) 94 9	± 471	(g) 100 3 ± 3 1	6 (f) 106 3 ± 4 18	(l) 138 3 ± 29 75
Day 90	(e) 62 3	±	5 27	(c) 63 7	± 172	(e) 55 2	± 765	538±51	2 (e) 57 2 \pm 4 60	(e) 726 ± 362
Thyrotropin (ng/dl)	(g) 1 2	±	0 15	(c) 1 1	± 012	(.)11	± 0 05	(d) 14 ± 03	7 (d) 12 ± 0.15	$(d) 10 \pm 0.00$
Liver porphyrin (microgram	ns/g) for n	onbie	ad anım	ala						
Day 90	(1) 0 31	± (066	(h) 0 29	± 0 056	(1) 0 33	± 0064	044 ± 00	82 **1 07 ± 0 225	**2 05 ± 0 259
Day 90 ratio (k)					94		106	142	345	661

TABLE A3. RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEEDSTUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (a)

TABLE A3. RESULTS OF SUPPLEMENTAL ANALYSES FOR MICE IN THE THIRTEEN-WEEK FEED STUDIES OF PENTACHLOROBENZENE (Continued)

(a) Includes hematologic, serum chemical, and liver porphyrin data. Mean ± standard error; GGT = Y glutamyl transpeptidase; P values are vs the controls by Dunn's test (Dunn, 1964) or Shirley's test (Shirley, 1977). Analyses are for animals bled on d 90 unless otherwise noted; except as noted, all analyses were performed on sequentially bled animals. (b) Unless otherwise specified

(c) Nine animals were examined.
(d) Eight animals were examined.

(e) Ten animals were examined.

(f) Four animals were examined.

(g) Five animals were examined.

(h) Six animals were examined.

(1) Seven animals were examined

(j) Three animals were examined.

(k) Ratio = (exposed group mean/control group mean) × 100

(l) Two animals were examined.

*P<0.05

**P<0.01